Environmental and Health Hazards of Chemicals in Plastic Polymers and Products

Delilah Lithner

Ph.D. thesis Department of Plant and Environmental Sciences University of Gothenburg



UNIVERSITY OF GOTHENBURG

Environmental and health hazards of chemicals in plastic polymers and products

Delilah Lithner, 2011

Department of Plant and Environmental Sciences

Faculty of Science



UNIVERSITY OF GOTHENBURG

Doctoral thesis for the degree of doctor of Philosophy in Natural Science, specialising in Environmental Science

The thesis will be publicly defended Friday 6th May, 2011, at 10 a.m., in Hörsalen, Department of Plant and Environmental

Sciences, Carl Skottbergs gata 22 B, Göteborg.

Faculty opponent: Professor Christina Rudén, KTH Royal Institute of Technology, Stockholm.

Examiner: Professor Hans Blanck, Plant and Environmental Sciences, University of Gothenburg.

ISBN: 978-91-85529-46-9

ISBN: 978-91-85529-46-9 Summarizing chapter for thesis available at: <u>http://hdl.handle.net/2077/24978</u>

© Delilah Lithner, 2011 Department of Plant and Environmental Sciences University of Gothenburg, Sweden

Printed by: Intellecta Infolog, Göteborg

Abstract

Plastics are extremely diverse in terms of chemical composition, properties and possible applications, and are widely distributed in the society and the environment. In the last 15 years the global annual production has doubled, reaching 245 million tons in 2008. Several of the chemicals used to produce plastics are hazardous for human health and the environment. These, and their degradation products, may be released during the life cycle of a plastic product. The plastic polymers are not considered as toxic, but in plastic products there may be non-bound residual monomers, polymerisation chemicals, degradation products, and additives which have toxic properties.

The overall aim of this thesis, which is based on five papers [I-V], was to study the environmental and health hazards of chemicals in plastic polymers and products. Leaching tests, toxicity tests and Toxicity Identification Evaluations (TIEs) were made on plastic products [I, II], synthetic textiles [III], and discarded electronic products [IV]. A hazard ranking model was developed and used to rank plastic polymers based on monomer composition and environmental and health hazard classifications [V]. Also other hazardous substances needed to produce each polymer were identified [V].

Substances causing acute toxicity to *Daphnia magna* (water flee) leached from one third of all 83 plastic products/textiles even during short term (1-3 d) leaching in deionised water [I-III]. The toxic leachates came mainly from products that were soft to semi-soft, i.e. plasticised PVC (11/13) and polyurethane (3/4), and from epoxy products (5/5), and from synthetic textiles made of various plastic fibres [I-III]. The electronic product leachates that were acutely toxic came from mixed material and metal components, and not from plastics components. TIEs, performed on some leachates, indicated that the major toxicants were hydrophobic organics for the plastic product and synthetic textile leachates [I-III], and metals for the electronic product leachates [IV].

The polymers ranked as most hazardous are made of monomers classified as mutagenic and/or carcinogenic (category 1A or 1B). These belong to the polymer families of polyurethanes, polyacrylonitriles, PVC, epoxy resins, and styrenic copolymers (ABS, SAN and HIPS), and have a large global production (1-37 million tons/year). A considerable number of polymers, 31 out of 55, are made of monomers that belong to the two highest of the ranking model's five hazard levels [V]. Examples of such polymers, with a large global production (1-5 million tons/year), are phenol formaldehyde resins, unsaturated polyesters, polycarbonate, polymethyl methacrylate, and ureaformaldehyde resins [V].

The ranking model was useful for identifying and comparing hazardous substances, and the results from the hazard identification can be used for further hazard and risk assessment for decisions on the need for risk reduction measures, substitution or phase out.

In conclusion, considering the extensive dispersion in the society and the environment, the growing production, and the release and use of many hazardous chemicals, it is important to further assess the risks of chemicals associated with plastic polymers and products.

Key words: plastics, plastic products, plastic polymers, consumer products, environmental hazards, environment, health hazards, human health, hazard ranking, hazard assessment, chemical ranking, hazard identification, hazardous chemicals, emissions, toxic substances, toxicity, acute toxicity, aquatic toxicity, *Daphnia magna* Toxicity Identification Evaluation, TIE, leaching, leachates, product leachates

Sammanfattning (Summary in Swedish)

Plastmaterial uppvisar en stor mångfald i kemisk sammansättning, egenskaper och användningsområden, och har en stor spridning i samhället och i miljön. De senaste 15 åren har den globala årsproduktionen fördubblats, till 245 millioner ton år 2008. Flera av kemikalierna som används för att tillverka plast är skadliga för människors hälsa och miljön. Dessa, eller deras nedbrytningsprodukter, kan avges under en plastprodukts livscykel. Plastpolymererna är inte betraktade som toxiska, men i plastprodukterna kan det finnas icke-bundna restmonomerer, polymerisationskemikalier, nedbrytningsprodukter och additiv som har toxiska egenskaper.

Det övergripande syftet med denna avhandling, som baseras på fem artiklar [I-V], var att studera miljö- och hälsofarorna av kemikalier i plastpolymerer och produkter. Laktester, toxicitetstester och toxicitetsindentifiering (TIE) utfördes på plastprodukter [I, II], syntetiska textilier [III] och uttjänta elektroniska produkter [IV]. En farorankningsmodell utvecklades och användes för att rangordna plastpolymerer med avseende på deras kemiska beståndsdelar (monomerer) och miljö- och hälsofaroklassificeringar [V]. Även andra miljö- och hälsofarliga kemikalier som behövs för att tillverka respektive polymer identifierades [V].

En tredjedel av alla 83 plastprodukter/textilier släppte ifrån sig ämnen som orsakade akut toxicitet för *Daphnia magna* (vattenloppa), trots att lakningen pågick under kort tid (1-3 dygn) i avjoniserat vatten. De toxiska lakvattnen kom huvudsakligen från produkter som var mjuka till halvmjuka, d v s mjukgjord PVC (11/13) och polyuretan (3/4), och från epoxiprodukter (5/5), och från textilier gjorda av olika plastfibrer [I-III]. Elektronikprodukternas toxiska lakvattnen kom från metall- eller blandmaterialfraktionen, inte ifrån den rena plastfraktionen [V]. Toxicitetsindentifieringen, som utfördes på några av lakvattnen, indikerade att giftigheten huvudsakligen orsakades av hydrofoba organiska ämnen för plastprodukterna och de syntetiska textilierna [I-III], och av metaller för elektronikprodukterna [V].

De högst farorankade polymererna är gjorda av monomerer som är klassificerade som mutagena och/eller cancerogena (kategori 1A och 1B). Dessa tillhör polymerfamiljerna polyuretaner, polyakrylonitriler, PVC, epoxiplast och styrensampolymerer (ABS, SAN och HIPS), och har en hög global produktion (1-37 miljoner ton/år). Ett betydande antal polymerer (31 av 55) är gjorda av monomerer som tillhör de två högsta av farorankningsmodellens fem faronivåer [V]. Exempel på sådana polymerer, som dessutom har en hög global produktion (1-5 miljoner ton/år), är fenolformaldehyd, omättad polyester, polykarbonat, polymetylmetakrylat och ureaformaldehyd. Farorankningsmodellen var ett bra verktyg för identifiering och jämförelse av farliga kemikalier, och resultaten från faroidentifieringen kan användas för fortsatt riskbedömning inför beslut om behov av riskminskningsåtgärder, substitution eller utfasning.

Sammanfattningsvis är det viktigt att ytterligare bedöma riskerna av kemikalier som rör plastpolymerer och plastprodukter, inte minst p g a den stora spridningen i samhället och miljön, den ökande produktionen, och användningen av många farliga kemikalier.

Sökord: plast, plastprodukter, plastpolymerer, konsumentprodukter, miljöfaror, miljö, hälsofaror, hälsa, farorankning, kemikalierankning, faroidentifiering, farobedömning, farliga kemikalier, utsläpp, giftiga ämnen, toxicitet, akut toxicitet, akvatisk toxicitet *Daphnia magna*, toxicitetsidentifiering, TIE, lakvatten, produktlakvatten

List of papers

This thesis is based on the following papers:

- I. Lithner, D., Damberg, J., Dave, G., Larsson, Å., 2009. Leachates from plastic consumer products Screening for toxicity with *Daphnia magna*. *Chemosphere 74*, *1195-1200*.
- II. Lithner, D., Nordensvan, I., Dave, G., 2011. Comparative acute toxicity of leachates from plastic products made of polypropylene, polyethylene, PVC, acrylonitrilebutadiene-styrene and epoxy to *Daphnia magna*. Submitted.
- III. Lithner, D., Ivåker, J., Dave, G., 2011. Comparative acute toxicity of leachates from synthetic textiles made of plastic fibres to *Daphnia magna*. *Manuscript*.
- IV. Lithner, D., Halling, M., Dave, G., 2011. Toxicity of electronic waste leachates to Daphnia magna - Screening and Toxicity Identification Evaluation of different products, components and materials. Submitted.
- V. Lithner, D., Larsson, Å., Dave, G., 2011. Environmental and health hazard ranking and assessment of plastic polymers based on chemical composition. *Submitted*.

The papers are referred to by their Roman numerals. These papers appear after the summarizing chapter of this compilation thesis. For paper V supplementary materials (Report S1 and Table S1) are provided at the end of the thesis.

Contents

1. Introduction	1
1.1. Plastics in the society	1
1.2. Plastics in the environment	
1.2.1. Plastic waste management	
1.2.2. Plastic waste in the marine and terrestrial environment	3
1.2.3. Plastic degradation	
1.3. Regulations for hazardous chemicals in articles/plastic products	5
1.4. Plastic composition and hazardous chemicals	6
1.5. Release and fate	
1.5.1. Release and release potential	
1.5.2. Degradation products	
1.6. Exposure	
1.7. Effects	
1.8. Hazard and risk assessment	
1.9. Aim of the thesis	
2. Methods and approach	
2.1. Determination of plastic product leachate toxicity	
2.1.1. Product leaching tests	
2.1.2. Toxicity tests with Daphnia magna	
2.1.3. Toxicity Identification Evaluations (TIEs)	
2.2. Hazard ranking and assessment of plastic polymers	
2.2.1. Chemicals in plastic polymer production and hazard classifications	18
2.2.2. Hazard ranking model	18
2.2.3. Initial assessments	
3. Results and discussion	
3.1. Acute toxicity from product leachates	
3.1.1 Toxicity of plastic products and synthetic textiles	
3.1.2. Toxicity of discarded electronic products	
3.1.3. Acute toxicity and other toxic effects	
3.2. Hazard ranking and initial assessments	
3.3. Most hazardous ranked polymers versus toxic products	
4. Conclusions	
5. A more sustainable use of plastics	
Acknowledgements	
References	33

1. Introduction

Humans, animals, plants, and microorganisms are exposed to a very large number of chemicals that are released from many different sources and may enter the organisms by different routes. Many of these chemicals may not cause harm individually, if they occur in low concentrations, but the combination effects from exposure to all these chemicals, even at low concentrations, during a prolonged period of time, may lead to adverse effects for human health and the environment.

Chemical diversity, abundance and hazardousness are one of the major environmental challenges of today. On the contrary to biological diversity, chemical diversity can be problematic from an environmental point of view. There is not sufficient knowledge to provide protection for human health and the environment against all these chemicals, which according to the European Inventory of Existing Commercial Chemical Substances (EINECS) is slightly above 100.000 (Ex ECB, 2011).

Plastic polymers and products, which are the focus of this thesis, are extremely diverse, both in terms of chemical composition, properties and possible applications. Several hazardous substances may be released during the life cycle of a plastic product; and considering the large and growing global consumption of plastic products, and their omnipresence and persistence in the environment, there is a need for assessing the hazards and risks of this large material group.

The overall aim of this thesis was to study the environmental and health hazards of chemicals in plastic polymers and products from a toxicological perspective.

1.1. Plastics in the society

Production of plastic materials started on an industrial scale in the1940s and 1950s. In the last 15 years the global annual production of plastics has doubled, reaching 245 million tons in 2008 (calculated from PlasticsEurope, 2009). The annual plastic material consumption per capita in Western Europe, Canada, USA and Mexico, was 100 kg in 2005, which was ten times as much as African countries and five times as much as Asian countries, excluding Japan (PlasticsEurope, 2009). This means that there is a large potential for further increased consumption.

The world plastic demand is dominated by the thermoplastic types polypropylene (21%), low- and linear low-density polyethylene (18%), polyvinyl chloride (17%), and high-density polyethylene (15%). Other plastic types with high demand are polystyrene and expandable polystyrene (8%), polyethylene terephthalate, PET (7%, excluding PET fibre), and the thermosetting plastic polyurethane (6%; figures for 2007; Plastics Europe MRG, 2008).

Plastic polymers are not only used to make plastic products but also to make synthetic fibres, foams, coatings, adhesives and sealants, which are used in numerous applications, both indoors and outdoors. The synthetic fibres account for an additional 40 million tons/year (figures for 2009; Engelhart, 2010). In Europe the use of plastics is dominated by packaging (38%), followed by building and construction (21%), automotive (7%), electrical and electronic (6%), and other sectors (28%) such as medical and leisure (PlasticsEurope, 2009). Plastic use is dominated by single use or short term use, and at the same time most plastics are extremely persistent in the environment.

Plastics are important in our society and offer many benefits for human health and the environment, for instance (PlasticsEurope, 2009; Andrady and Neal, 2009):

- Plastic packaging protects food and goods from getting wasted and/or contaminated and thereby saves resources.
- The light weight packaging material (due to high strength-to-weight ratio) saves fuel and decreases emissions during transportation.
- Plastic water supply systems and storage containers/tanks provide clean water.
- Light plastic materials (replacing metals) in cars and aircraft save fuel and decreases emissions.
- Efficient plastic insulation materials in buildings save energy and provide climate protection.
- Plastic protective clothing and safety equipment (e.g. fire proof materials, helmets, air bags) protects form injury.
- Plastic products for medical applications are very important and contribute to improved heath (e.g. blood pouches, tubings, disposable syringes, prosthesis).
- Solar heaters and solar panels, in parts made of plastics, provide renewable energy.

1.2. Plastics in the environment

Consumption, of course, leads to waste, and in the case of plastics, large volumes of extremely persistent waste are created. The problems with plastic waste are many.

1.2.1. Plastic waste management

The largest plastic waste fraction goes to landfill. For Europe the average is around 50% (Plastics Europe, 2009). Landfill space is scarce in many countries which leads to emissions from transportation over long distance, and increasing the landfill area may require valuable land. Emissions from landfills may also contaminate ground and surface water. Alternatives to landfilling are mechanical recycling, energy recovery, or chemical recovery. The heterogeneity of plastic products and types obstructs recycling, or makes plastic recycling difficult in many cases (Hopewell, 2009). Recycling is possible for some fractions, but in order to get a similar, or not a too low grade product, a homogenous fraction is required, which requires labour intensive sorting. Plastic waste for recycling is often transported over

long distances, for instance exported from the industrial to the developing countries, particularly in Asia (PlasticsEurope, 2010). Energy recovery by incineration of plastic waste in Europe has a larger share (30 %), than recycling (20%) (PlasticsEurope, 2009). Combustion of plastics may cause emissions of hazardous substances and contributes to global warming (since most plastics are fossil based). Chemical recovery is under development and means that chemicals, e.g. raw materials such as monomers and gases, are recovered/converted from the plastic material. This can, for instance, be done by controlled thermal degradation such as thermolysis, which is a non-catalytic cracking process (Al-Salem, 2009).

Some solutions to plastic waste and recycling problems have resulted in new uses for plastic waste, and sometimes even more chemically complex products are created, and further dispersion in the environment may follow. For instance in Bangalore, India, plastic asphalt is used as an alternative road material. The asphalt is made from churned plastic waste (mainly composed of plastic bags, PET bottles and thin plastic film) which is blended with bitumen. (Khullar, 2009; Gulati, 2010). The roads are expected to last for 4-6 years, and the end of life management is not described.

1.2.2. Plastic waste in the marine and terrestrial environment

A very large fraction of plastic waste ends up as litter in the terrestrial and marine environment. The marine environment is especially exposed and has been most widely studied. Large and increasing amounts of plastic products, debris, fragments and even microparticles are found in the open ocean, on the surface, in the deep ocean and ocean bed, in coast lines, in sediments, and in organisms (Barnes et al., 2009; Thompson et al., 2004). The sources are not solely from dumping at sea, but a large quantity is likely to come from land sources, e.g. littering on land (especially coastal areas), plastics blown from landfill sites, and sewage effluents, as well as spillage during transport and accidents (Barnes et al., 2009). This plastic waste can be transported far by currents, for instance the great oceanic gyres (Yamashita, 2007). It can also accumulate in the centre of the gyres, as shown by e.g. Moore (2001; 2008) and Lavender Law et al. (2010). The plastic products and debris are fragmented into smaller pieces, even to sizes below 5 mm, called microplastics (Barnes et al., 2009).

Plastic fragments in the marine environment have been reported in scientific reports since the late 1960s (reviewed by Barnes et al., 2009). However, the extent of this plastic pollution, especially by microplastics, is much more prevalent than previously thought, both in terms of greater quantities and smaller particles. For instance, in surface trawl studies (net mesh size 330 μ m) plastics were found at 55 of 76 locations in the Kuroshio Current area (North Pacific), in quantities ranging 0–3.52x10⁶ pieces/km², with a mean abundance of 1.74x10⁵ pieces/km² (Yamashita, 2007); and near the central pressure cell of the North Pacific subtropical high a mean abundance of 3.34x10⁵ plastic pieces/km² were found (Moore et al.,

2001). The particle sizes 1-3 mm constituted 62% of all marine plastic pieces (Yamashita, 2007). Even smaller sizes of plastic pieces $\leq 20 \ \mu m$ in sediment have been reported by (Thompson et al., 2004; Ng and Obbard, 2006).

Effects from entanglement or ingestion of plastic waste, including suffocation or blocking of digestive tract causing death, have been well documented for birds, turtles, and marine mammals (reviewed by Gregory, 2009). The consequences of exposure to microplastic in filter feeding organisms and deposit feeders are not yet known. Studies of exposure to microplastics in amphipods, lugworms, barnacles, sea cucumbers, and mussels have shown that the organisms ingest the microplastics (Thompson et al., 2004; Graham and Thompson, 2009; Browne et al, 2008). Further studies on the mussels showed that the microplastics were translocated from the gut to the circulatory system and were found in the hemocytes (blood cells; Browne et al., 2008).

The ability of plastics to sorb persistent organic pollutants may cause additional problems. In marine polypropylene pieces Mato et al. (2001) found 100.000 to 1 million times higher concentrations of PCBs (polychlorinated biphenyls) and DDE (dichlorodiphenyl-dichloroethylene) than in the surrounding seawater. If these pollutants are released when ingested by an organism remains to be investigated. Marine plastics can also be vectors for transport of sessile alien invasive species (Barnes, 2005) and may cause damage to ecosystems.

1.2.3. Plastic degradation

The persistence of plastic waste is another problem. Most plastic polymer types are resistant to biodegradation, i.e. degradation by microorganisms, and the two most abundant ones, polyethylene and polypropylene, are extremely resistant to biodegradation (Nicholson, 2006). In a polyethylene polymer only 0.1% of the carbon will be transformed into CO_2 per year by biodegradation under optimal laboratory exposure conditions, according to Andrady (1998). There are a few biodegradable plastics which today only have a minor, but growing, share in the plastic market. Not all of them, however, are completely biodegradable in the natural environment (Rudnik, 2008; O'Brine and Thompson, 2010).

Non-biodegradable polymers can be degraded by heat, oxidation, light, ionic radiation, hydrolysis and mechanical shear, and by pollutants such as carbon monoxide, sulphur dioxide, nitrogen oxide and ozone (Ravve, 2000). This causes the polymer to get brittle, to fragment into small pieces and to release degradation products. Different degradation mechanisms exist and which of them that will dominate depends on the polymer type. Chain scission involves breaking the chemical bonds in the polymer molecule, and is often random, but for some polymers it proceeds at the polymer end chains and the initial monomers are broken off, a process called depolymerisation (Alger, 1997; Braun, 2005). Another

degradation mechanism is chain stripping in which the side atoms/groups attached to polymer main chain are released; usually these are volatile molecules (Wilkes, 2005). Crosslinking can also occur for some polymers and bonds are then created between the polymer chains (Wilkes, 2005). Complete conversion of the plastic product and its breakdown products, into carbon dioxide, water and inorganic molecules by photo- and biodegradation (Gregory and Andrady, 2003), is for most plastic types extremely slow (Innocenti, 2003). In the marine environment degradation is especially slow, since degradation mainly is likely to occur by solar radiation and slow thermal oxidation (Gregory and Andrady, 2003). This means that the time frame for complete degradation is very long and could, in some situations, be several hundred years.

1.3. Regulations for hazardous chemicals in articles/plastic products

The European chemicals legislation, REACH (Registration, Evaluation, Authorisation and Restriction of Chemicals) aims to improve the protection of human health and the environment through an earlier and improved identification of the intrinsic properties of chemical substances (European Commission, 2011a). Provisions are laid down for substances and preparations and shall also apply to the use of these chemicals in articles (European Parliament and Council, 2006) and, thereby, to some extent cover chemicals in articles. For the finished article the requirements are not as far reaching as for single substances and preparations. Monomers and polymers are less strictly regulated than other chemicals, since there are some exemptions from the general requirements in REACH (ECHA, 2008).

However, in the European Union there are restrictions for use and even bans for some substances in certain product groups. The ones applicable to plastics and plastic products are for instance:

- The phthalate plasticisers DEHP (di(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate), DBP (dibutyl phthalate) and BBP (benzyl butyl phthalate) in toys and child care articles, at concentrations >0.1% by mass (European Parliament and Council, 2006).
- The phthalate plasticisers DINP (diisononyl phthalate), DIDP (diisodecyl phthalate) and DNOP (di-n-octylphthalate) in toys and child care articles which can be placed in the mouth (concentrations >0.1% by mass; European Parliament and Council, 2006).
- Cadmium for giving colour to plastics, or used as stabilisers in PVC (European Parliament and Council, 2006).
- The flame retardants polybrominated biphenyls (PBB) or polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDE) in electronic products (RoHS-directive; European Parliament and Council, 2003).
- Bisphenol A in baby bottles (from 1st March 2011; European Commission, 2011b).

Recently (17 February 2011), the European Commission announced a ban on use of six substances which is to be effective within three to five years, unless an authorisation has been granted to individual companies for their use (European Commission, 2011c). Four of them are used in plastics, i.e. the phthalate plasticisers DEHP, BBP and DBP, mainly used in PVC, and 4,4'-methylenedianiline (MDA) used as a curing agent for epoxy resins.

Also by international conventions there are regulations of use for certain substances. The Stockholm Convention on Persistent Organic Pollutants (POPs) requires the parties of the convention to eliminate or reduce the use of the listed POPs. Of the chemicals used in plastics some of the brominated flame retardants are listed. These include the polybrominated diphenyl ethers tetra-, penta-, hexa-, hepta-, and octaBDE and the polybrominated biphenyl hexaPBB (Secretary-general UN, 2009; UNEP, 2001).

The European Stabilizer Producers Association has made a voluntary commitment to replace lead stabilisers in PVC in the EU member countries by 2015 (Vinyl 2010, 2011).

There are no general requirements on release of hazardous chemicals from plastic products or for testing release, but there are some requirements for certain product groups. For instance, for plastic food contact materials there are EU directives which e.g. regulate migration levels and lists permitted additives (European Commission, 2011d). There is also a directive laying down the basic rules necessary for testing migration (release) from plastic materials and articles intended to come into contact with foodstuffs (European Council, 1982).

1.4. Plastic composition and hazardous chemicals

Plastic products are made from plastic polymers to which additives are added to enable processing and/or to give certain desired properties for a specific application (OECD, 2004). The polymers are made by polymerising monomers into macromolecular chains. These monomers are almost exclusively derived from non-renewable crude oil. Approximately 4% of world oil demand is used as raw materials for plastic production (British Plastic Federation, 2011).

Other substances (besides monomers) are often needed for polymerisation to occur, for instance initiators, catalysts, and depending on manufacturing process, solvents may also be used. The resulting plastic polymer can be blended with different additives, for instance plasticisers, flame retardants, heat stabilisers, antioxidants, light stabilisers, lubricants, acid scavengers, antimicrobial agents, anti-static agents, pigments, blowing agents and fillers, and is finally processed into a plastic product. There are many different plastic polymers and several thousand different additives, which results in an extremely large variation in chemical composition of plastic products (Rosato, 1998).

Plastic polymers are not particularly reactive and their large size limit transport across biological membranes (Anastas et al, 2000). They are, therefore, not considered as toxic. In the polymeric material, however, non-polymeric components such as residual monomers, oligomers, low molecular weight fragments, catalyst remnants, polymerisation solvents and a wide range of additives can be present (Crompton, 2007). Several of these are hazardous to human health and the environment, for instance carcinogenic, mutagenic, toxic for reproduction, sensitising and hazardous to the aquatic environment with long lasting effects. Since the non-polymeric compounds usually are of low molecular weight and are either weakly bound or not bound at all to the polymeric macro-molecules, they, or their degradation products, can be emitted from the plastic product (Crompton, 2007; OECD, 2004) to air, water or other contact media (e.g. food).

The content of non-polymeric substances varies between different plastic polymers and products. The residual monomer content depends on polymer type, polymerisation technique and techniques for reducing residual monomer content (Araújo, 2002). The contents presented for various polymers, in a review by Araújo (2002), was shown to vary from no or very low levels (100 ppm) to up to 40.000 ppm (i.e. 0.0001-4%). Also the amount of additives used is highly variable. PVC is the plastic type that requires by far the most additives. Of the world production of additives PVC alone accounts for 73% by volume, polypropylene and polyethylene account for 10 %, and styrenics account for 5% (Murphy, 2001).

Many additives are hazardous for human health and the environment. Some are especially hazardous, for instance brominated flame retardants used to retard ignition and prevent fire from spreading; some phthalate plasticizers mainly used to make PVC flexible; and lead heat stabilizers used to prevent degradation of PVC during processing (Murphy, 2001). Several polybrominated flame retardants are very persistent, very bioaccumulating and toxic, and are listed in the Stockholm Convention on Persistent Organic Pollutants (POPs) (Secretary-general UN, 2009). Among the phthalate plasticisers the most hazardous ones, i.e. BBP, DEHP and DBP, are classified as toxic for reproduction (category 1B). BBP is also very toxic to aquatic organisms with long lasting effects (European Parliament and Council, 2008; European Commission, 2009). In addition, these phthalates, as well as DEP (diethyl phthalate) and DCHP (dicyclohexyl phthalate), are being evaluated for endocrine disrupting properties (Groshart and Okkerman, 2000; Okkerman and van der Putte, 2002). The lead compounds used in heat stabilizers are classified as toxic for reproduction (category 1A), very toxic to the aquatic environment with long lasting effects (both acute and chronic), and may cause damage to organs (European Parliament and Council, 2008).

1.5. Release and fate

Release of chemicals associated with plastic products may occur in all phases of the life cycle, i.e. during production, use, and end-of-life (Figure 1). The environmental fate of the polymer and of the substances released during the life cycle, including the degradation products, as well as the bioaccumulation potential, will affect the exposure for humans and the environment. The physical chemical properties of these substances, e.g. boiling point, vapour pressure, water solubility, and octanol-water partition coefficient, can be used to predict the environmental fate and bioaccumulation potential of these substances. Since plastic products are composed of many different chemicals, and the main part of these broken down into something completely different, this complicates the predictions.



Figure 1. The life cycle of a plastic product (excluding energy input and emissions).

1.5.1. Release and release potential

The data of emissions to air and water from production of monomers, polymers and plastic products are very scarce. In EU risk assessment reports available for some of the monomers, there are a few emission data from polymer production. These data show varying emissions

between different production sites and different polymers (European Commission (JRC), e.g. 2002a; 2002b; 2004; 2010).

Release of hazardous substances from plastic products to air, extraction fluids, water, food, food simulants, saliva and sweat have been shown by chemical analysis. Examples of substances studied and released from various plastic products include phthalates (Rijk and Ehlert, 2001; Tønning et al., 2010), brominated flame retardants (Kim et al., 2006), bisphenol A (Brede et al., 2003; Geens et al., 2010; Sajiki et al., 2007; Olea, 1996), bisphenol-A dimethacrylate (Olea, 1996), lead, tin and cadmium (Al-Malack, 2001), formaldehyde and acetaldehyde (Mutsuga et al., 2006; Özlem, 2008), 4-nonylphenol (Fernandes et al., 2008; Loyo-Rosales et al., 2004), MTBE (methyl tert-butyl ether), benzene (Skjevrak, 2003) and many other volatile organic carbons (Henneuse-Boxus and Pacary, 2003; Lundgren et al., 1999). In several of the mentioned studies the released concentrations are low (e.g. compared to guideline values), but in others they are considerably higher.

The size and type of emissions from plastic products are controlled by many factors. The content of non-polymeric substances controls what can be released, while other factors control the potential of release into a surrounding medium, i.e. the migration potential. Migration is generally favoured if the polymer matrix is permeable; if the size of gaps between polymer molecules is larger than the size of migrant; if the migrant is small, has a similar solubility parameter as the polymer and is volatile; if the temperature is high; and if the surrounding medium is water for water soluble migrants, fat containing for hydrophobic migrant and acidic for metals (Brydson, 1999; Sheftel, 2000).

1.5.2. Degradation products

The degradation products formed during degradation (described in 1.2.3.) will vary depending on polymer type (Ravve, 2000). The type and quantity of degradation products formed may also be influenced by degradation mechanisms, presence of polymerisation impurities, and surrounding factors, e.g. temperature and oxygen (La Mantia, 2002; Ravve, 2000). During thermal degradation nitrogen-containing plastics (e.g. nylons, polyacrylonitrile, and polyurethanes) release hydrogen cyanide; chlorine-containing materials (e.g. PVC) release hydrogen chloride; and fluorine-containing polymers (e.g. polyvinylidene fluoride and PTFE) release hydrogen fluoride by a chain stripping mechanism (Fardell, 1998; Lokensgard and Richardson, 2003; Ravve, 2000). Polymers capable of depolymerisation by chain scission include polymethyl metacrylate, polytetrafluoroethylene, and polyoxymethylene, which can depolymerise completely into their initial monomers. Also polystyrene, polyesters (e.g. PET and polycarbonate), nylons and polyurethanes can depolymerise to some extent into their monomers (Alger, 1997; Ravve, 2000; Allen and Edge, 1992; La Mantia, 2002). All plastic types emit carbon monoxide and carbon dioxide upon burning (Fardell, 1998).

1.6. Exposure

For workers in the plastics industry the main route of exposure to toxic substances is by inhalation and absorption through the lungs, which according to Lokensgard and Richardson (2004) accounts for nearly 90 percent of the toxic symptoms observed in the plastics industry. This is quite expected since many of the hazardous chemicals used in plastic production are volatile organic compounds (VOCs). The VOCs are mainly emitted during the production phase, but also during the use and the end of life phase. This causes indoor air pollution which may be harmful for human health. VOCs also contribute to elevated ground-level ozone levels which may damage vegetation, can irritate the respiratory system, aggravate asthma and lung diseases, cause permanent lung damage, and affect the immune system (US EPA, 2011).

For consumers exposure to chemicals released from a plastic material during the use phase may vary greatly between different products. The exposure may for instance come from indoor air, food, water, and skin contact, but in most cases this is not likely to be so large that it will result in adverse effects. However, the actual exposure does not come from only one product but from a whole array of different plastic products, and exposure to a mixture of chemicals will often be continuous. Chemicals used in plastics have been detected in humans. Mainly presence of phthalates and bisphenol A, (reviewed by Koch and Calafat, 2009) and brominated flame retardants (Thomsen et al., 2010) have been studied. The main part of available research on chemicals associated with plastics is focusing on these substances.

Some consumer categories are particularly sensitive to hazardous chemicals, for instance infants, and larger margins of safety are, therefore, required. In Canada (2008) and the EU (2011), baby bottles made of polycarbonate have been banned because of the risk of bisphenol A leaching from the bottle. Bisphenol A has, within the EU strategy on endocrine disruption, preliminary been assigned category 1 based on evidence on human effects and high level of concern due to the risk of exposure, and is subject for evaluation for endocrine disrupting properties (Groshart and Okkerman, 2000).

At the same time, epoxy lining is promoted, and also used in some countries, as a very cost efficient alternative to re-piping in drinking water supply systems (Selvakumar et al., 2002). Epoxy lining means that the epoxy resin is injected and blown through to the piping system to prevent leaks and increase service life (Selvakumar et al., 2002). The most important epoxy resin (>80% of the market) is made from bisphenol A and epichlorohydrin (Gnanou and Fontanille, 2008). Both substances are classified as skin sensitizing, and epichlorohydrin is, in addition, classified as carcinogenic (category 1B). Migration of bisphenol A into food from epoxy lined cans have been shown (e.g. Sajiki et al., 2007; Geens et al., 2010).

Few data on measured environmental concentrations of plastic chemicals exist. In the EU drinking water directive the only parametric (limit) values related to plastic are for vinyl chloride, epichlorohydrin and metals (European Council, 1998). In the Swedish environmental monitoring program some of the plastic chemicals are included or have been screened, e.g. brominated flame retardants, phthalates, bisphenol A, and organotin compounds (Swedish EPA, 2007). Predictions of environmental concentrations (PEC) can be done for selected hazardous chemicals used in plastics.

1.7. Effects

Effects from chemical exposure can be studied from a human toxicological perspective and an ecotoxicological perspective. For the laboratory studies in this thesis aquatic ecotoxicological tests have been used to study effects.

In the field of ecotoxicology there are many ways to study effects of chemicals by using biological assays. This can be done by using:

- laboratory tests or field studies,
- *in vivo* (within a living organism) tests, which is most common, or *in vitro* (isolated organ, tissue, cell or biochemical system) tests,
- acute or chronic tests on a variety of test organisms (aquatic or terrestrial),
- species representing one or several trophic levels,
- single species or communities,
- various toxic endpoints to study different effects,
- standardised test procedures or test procedures adapted to a specific exposure scenario or ecosystem.

As all approaches have their pros and cons and none of them, of course, cover all aspects, it is important to be aware of the limitations with the chosen method when making assessments and predictions.

The simplest and least time consuming tests are usually aquatic acute toxicity tests in laboratory on bacteria, algae or small invertebrates. These show the effect of short term exposure, in terms of e.g. inhibition of growth, immobility or death, and require presence of toxicant(s) in relatively high concentrations. These tests can be advantageous for screening purposes, especially when the chemical composition of the test medium is not known, and thereby not either the anticipated toxic response. Chronic tests are usually more sensitive and ecologically relevant, since exposure to toxicants in the environment usually occurs in lower concentrations during a longer time period. Examples of other toxic effects include carcinogenicity, reproductive toxicity, mutagenicity, and various effects caused by endocrine disruption.

Many of the chemicals that are used to make plastic polymers and plastic products have been tested for toxicity to a varying extent, and the assembled data have provided the basis for harmonised environmental and/or health classifications for these substances. In paper V these hazard classifications are used to identify the potential environmental and health hazards associated with each plastic polymer type. The knowledge of effects from exposure to the mixture of substances that may be released from complexly composed plastic products is very limited. There are some toxicity studies made on different plastic materials. Most of them have been made on rodents exposed, by oral route, to either plastic powder or extracts from the plastic material. These studies, which mainly are in Russian, have been summarized and translated by Sheftel (2000) and they show toxic effects for some of the materials and no effects for others.

Few studies combining leaching tests with toxicity tests have been performed on plastic products. In this thesis acute toxicity of plastic product leachates are shown [I-III]. In another study, mudsnails cultivated in PET mineral bottles doubled their reproductive output, due to endocrine disruption, compared to those cultivated in Borosilicate Erlenmeyer flasks (Wagner and Oehlmann, 2009). In a study by Olea (1996), saliva samples collected after treatment with restorative dental filling composites (which are made from thermosetting acrylic composite bis-GMA) contained bisphenol-A and bisphenol-A dimethacrylate. The saliva samples were estrogenic in cell proliferation tests, compared to no estrogenicity in the saliva collected prior to filling.

1.8. Hazard and risk assessment

Hazard and risk assessments are used to assess the environmental and/or health hazards and risks of chemicals. Below hazard and risk assessment terminology is presented according to the harmonised definitions made by International Programme on Chemical Safety (IPCS, 2004). The definitions are very slightly paraphrased, and "agent or situation" is replaced with "chemical".

A *hazard* is the inherent property of a chemical having the **potential to cause adverse effects** when an organism, (sub)population, or ecosystem is exposed to that chemical.

A *risk* is the **probability of an adverse effect** in an organism, (sub)population, or ecosystem caused under specified circumstances by exposure to a chemical.

Hazard assessment is a process designed to **determine the possible adverse effects** of a chemical to which an organism, (sub)population, or ecosystem could be exposed. It includes two steps:

- 1. *Hazard identification* is the identification of the type and nature of adverse effects that a chemical has an inherent capacity to cause in organism, (sub)population, or ecosystem.
- 2. *Hazard characterization* is the qualitative and, if possible, quantitative description of the inherent property of a chemical having the potential to cause adverse effects. If a quantitative description is possible it should include a dose–response assessment and its strengths and weaknesses.

Risk assessment is a process intended to calculate or **estimate the risk** to a given target organism, (sub)population, or ecosystem **following the exposure** to a chemical. A risk assessment includes four steps, of which the first two are from the hazard assessment:

- 1. Hazard identification
- 2. Hazard characterization (related term: Dose-response assessment),
- 3. *Exposure assessment* is the evaluation of the exposure of an organism, (sub)population, or ecosystem to a chemical (and its derivatives).
- 4. *Risk characterisation* is the qualitative and, if possible, quantitative determination of the probability of known and potential adverse effects of a chemical to occur in a given organism, (sub)population, or ecosystem, under defined exposure conditions.

Hazard and risk assessment methods, e.g. the European Union Technical Guidance Document (European Commission, 2003), are very comprehensive and have been developed for assessing single chemicals. Risk assessments are only available for a few of the chemicals used to make plastics. This thesis mainly comprises the hazard identification step and parts of the hazard characterisation step.

1.9. Aim of the thesis

The overall aim of this thesis was to study the environmental and health hazards of chemicals in plastic polymers and products from a toxicological perspective. This was achieved by evaluations of toxicity by standardised ecotoxicity tests and by identifying the hazards of chemicals used to produce different plastic polymers.

The specific objectives were to:

- determine the acute toxicity of substances leaching from a variety of plastic products [I-II], synthetic textiles [III], and discarded electronic products [IV],
- compare toxicity for different plastic polymer types, product types and components [I-IV],
- identify which class of toxicants that was causing the toxicity [I-IV],

- compile and identify the environmental and health hazards of chemicals used in plastic polymer production [V],
- make a hazard ranking of the polymers based on monomer classifications [V],
- make initial hazard assessments of the polymers [V],
- identify hazardous substances used in polymer production for which evaluation of risks are needed [V].

2. Methods and approach

The methods used are described in detail in the different papers, but are summarized and discussed here.

2.1. Determination of plastic product leachate toxicity

Since there is such a diversity in the chemical composition of plastic products and basically no knowledge on toxicity of leachates from plastic products, a screening approach with leaching tests, bioassays and toxicity characterisations was chosen. In total 83 plastic products and synthetic textiles were tested. In addition, 68 metal, mixed material or plastic components from discarded electronic products were tested.

2.1.1. Product leaching tests

In order to screen many different products, short term leaching tests were chosen. All products were leached in deionised water during a short term period (1 or 3 days). By using deionised water the comparability is increased and the leachate can be used directly for toxicity testing on any aquatic test species, after the addition of the specific stock solutions required by the test organism. Distilled water is also the required test medium in the EU for testing migration from plastic materials into aqueous food (European Council, 1982). The pH of the deionised water was 7.0, which could represent the pH of a lake or river (neither acidic, nor alkaline).

There is no general standardised method for testing leaching of plastic products for subsequent toxicity testing. The available methods have been developed for measuring migration levels of chemicals from plastic material and articles that are in contact with food into food simulants (e.g. EN 1186-14:2002), or for measuring migration into artificial sweat or saliva.

Two main methods for leaching were used, one batch leaching method based on CEN (2002) for the characterization of wastes, and one diffusion leaching method. One drawback with the batch leaching method, which involves shaking, is that most VOCs are probably not included in the leachate (Bjerre Hansen and Andersen, 2006). This probable VOC loss may be less with the diffusion leaching method, but can still be considerable (e.g. during preparation of concentration series). Both methods show the test-specific release of contaminants and not the potentially leachable fraction or total amount (Bjerre Hansen and Andersen, 2006) as extraction tests do.

The leaching temperature was either room temperature ($\approx 20^{\circ}$ C) [I, IV] or 50°C [II, III]. A higher temperature was used in two of the studies because it was assumed that it could increase leaching, which had been shown in several leaching studies, and because it is a realistic temperature that the surface of a plastic material may reach when exposed to sunlight outdoors. A dark plastic material may be as much as 60°C warmer than the surrounding air, and a comparison between black and white PVC foils showed a 15-23°C higher surface temperature for the black foils (Wypych, 1999). A higher temperature may, however, increase the release of dissolved gases (Tölgyessy et al., 1993), for instance volatile organic compounds. The reasons for increasing the leaching period from 24 h [I, IV] to 3 days [II, III] was partly because it was convenient; leaching can be initiated on Friday, and toxicity testing (screening, EC50 determination and TIE) can be performed Monday to Friday; and partly to compensate for the possible slower leaching when switching from shaking to leaching by diffusion.

Most products were cut into smaller pieces to enable testing of products with irregular shape and to increase the exposed surface area, which may enhance leaching. Glass laboratory materials were used during leaching and toxicity testing to avoid absorption of hydrophobic substances onto plastic laboratory ware (Figure 2).





Figure 2. Plastic product (bib for babies) [I] (left), and synthetic textiles (sporting sweater, stretch pants, and knitted muffler) [III] (right), prior to leaching.

The highest leaching concentrations for the plastic materials were either 100 or 250 g plastic/L (corresponding to a liquid to solid (L/S) ratio of 10 and 4, respectively), and were lower for the mixed material fraction (50 g/L) and metal fraction (25 g/L) of the electronic products. All products were removed prior to toxicity tests.

2.1.2. Toxicity tests with Daphnia magna

The test species used was the cladoceran *Daphnia magna* (water flee), a small zooplanktonic crustacean, which is pelagic, filter feeding, and a primary consumer in small freshwater habitats (Figure 3). *Daphnia magna* has been extensively used since the mid 1970s in regulatory testing and ecotoxicological research (Koivisto, 1995). For instance, in REACH *Daphnia* is specified as the preferred invertebrate for short-term toxicity testing, which is a standard information requirement for substances manufactured or imported in quantities >1 ton (European Parliament and Council, 2006). The relatively small size, short life span, high fecundity, ability of asexual reproduction, and ease to culture in the laboratory, makes it suitable for toxicity testing (Koivisto, 1995). *Daphnia magna* is also considered to be a sensitive organism, in general more sensitive to metals and other contaminants than fish (Jonczyk and Gilron, 2005). Some, e.g. Koivisto (1995), argue that *Daphnia magna* is not ecologically representative because it differs too much from other freshwater zooplankton, in terms of its larger size, different habitat, life history (more and smaller neonates that mature later), and poor ability to withstand fish predation.

Daphnia magna was chosen because it was considered to be a suitable test organism for screening studies; standardised reliable test methods were available; it is a sensitive species; the use of larger test organisms and vertebrates could be avoided; and there was a steady culture available at the laboratory. Acute toxicity tests (with immobility as toxic endpoint) were chosen partly to be able to screen many products, and partly because the variety in products, as well as the largely unknown chemical composition, made it difficult to know which chemicals that could be released and which toxic effect(s) to anticipate. However, acute toxicity is not the most probable toxic response to anticipate from plastic product water lechates (further discussed under 3.1.3).

Standardised toxicity tests according to ISO (1996) were chosen to increase comparability. The standard requires that stock solutions are added to give a hardness of 250 mg CaCO₃/L and a pH of 8. This is considered as a very hard water (>150 mg CaCO₃/L), but is well within the wide range of hardness of world ground waters (0->1000 mg CaCO₃/L), which primarily depends on the type of underlying bedrock (Hiscock, 2005). The pH of the leachate during the toxicity test could represent the pH in sea water, which has an average around pH 8 (Garrison, 2007). Both hardness of the water and pH can have a great influence on toxicity and are important to take into account when assessing the risks in a certain ecosystem. For instance for many metals, metal toxicity is decreased by increasing hardness (because of

complexation, and competition of binding sites on the organism, e.g. the gill surface), and metal release is increased by a lower pH (Manson, 2002).



Figure 3. Test organism Daphnia magna (size: 0.8 mm newborn, 5-6 mm adult), and Petri dishes during toxicity tests.

2.1.3. Toxicity Identification Evaluations (TIEs)

The chemical composition of a leachate from a plastic product, textile, or electronic product is to a great extent not known. In a screening approach when many different products and possible substances are involved, it is very difficult to choose the right chemical analyses. It is comparably easy to analyse for metals, but when organic substances are involved it is necessary to know which substances to analyse for. Even then, these analyses are time consuming and expensive without being extensive. By using Toxicity Identification Evaluations, phase I, based on US EPA methods (1991) to characterise classes of toxicants the number of possible toxicants is narrowed down, and information on which classes of toxicants (e.g. metals or hydrophobic organics) that are causing the toxicity can be obtained. Complete TIEs also include identification (phase II) and confirmation (phase III), in which also chemical analysis are included (Norberg-King et al., 2005). These can give information of which chemical substance that is causing the toxicity.

In this study only initial phase I TIEs were used. The number of different manipulations of the toxic leachate was usually limited to two or three. C18 solid phase extraction was used to remove hydrophobic organics, CM solid phase extraction was used to remove cations, and EDTA and sodium thiosulfate addition were used to complex cationic metals. Subsequent toxicity tests were performed to compare toxicity in manipulated and non-manipulated leachates.

2.2. Hazard ranking and assessment of plastic polymers

Also in the hazard ranking of plastic polymers a wide approach was chosen, with the intention to cover a large number of both thermoplastic and thermosetting polymers. A hazard ranking of plastic polymers was made based on monomer composition and environmental and health hazard classifications.

2.2.1. Chemicals in plastic polymer production and hazard classifications

Data on which chemical substances that were needed to produce the different plastic polymers were collected from the polymer literature (compiled in Report S1: supplementary material to paper V). For all substances which were identified as used in the production of each polymer type, hazard classification data were collected, mainly from the EU classification, labelling and packaging (CLP) regulation (European Parliament and Council, 2008) including the 1st Adaptation to Technical Progress (European Commission, 2009). All these substances and classifications are presented in Table S1 (supplementary material to paper V) in the very back of this thesis.

2.2.2. Hazard ranking model

There are several ranking and scoring systems for chemicals (evaluated by Davis et al., 1994), but there is no consensus on which of the methods that is the most effective. A new hazard ranking method based on hazard classifications was developed for this study. The EU classification, labelling and packaging (CLP) regulation was chosen because it contains harmonised classifications, and is based on the UN Globally Harmonized System (GHS) (European Parliament and Council, 2008; UN, 2009). Therefore, the model and the data in the model can be regarded as having an almost global validation. No previous ranking method was available for the GHS or CLP.

In the ranking model the CLP hazard classes for environment and health hazards, with accompanying categories, were sorted into five levels of hazards (*I-V*). The hazard classes and categories sorted as level V were: carcinogenicity, mutagenicity and reproductive toxicity (categories 1A & B), and hazardous for the ozone layer. Those sorted as level IV were: mutagenicity (cat. 2), acute toxicity (cat. 1 & 2), respiratory/skin sensitisation, specific target organ toxicity – single/repeated exposure, and hazardous to the aquatic environment (chronic cat. 1 & 4). Each level was assigned a rough hazard grade, increasing with a factor of 10 for each level of hazard (*I-V*). The hazard grades for each classification that a substance has were summarised to create a hazard score for the substance.

In the ranking of the polymers only the basic building blocks that define the polymer, i.e. the monomers (with a few exceptions), were included. These can not be changed without changing the polymer. Other chemicals needed for polymerisation to occur, such as catalysts, solvents, etc., were not included because they would add to much variability to the ranking. These substances have, however, been presented and discussed separately. Additives that are compounded with the polymer to make different plastic products were excluded because of the extreme diversity and variability.

The hazard score for the substance (in this case the monomer) was multiplied with the weight fraction of the monomer in the polymer. Finally the sum of the hazard scores for all monomers included in the polymer type was calculated and a hazard ranking of the different plastic polymers was made.

The hazard ranking model works well for separating the different levels of hazards, but is rough both in terms of hazard levels and hazard grades, and could need some refinement. The hazard scores should, therefore, not be regarded as absolutely true figures but rather as a way to enable an approximate relative ranking, and to identify presence of hazardous substances. A valuable contribution to the Globally Harmonised System would be the development of a harmonised grade for each hazard classification. These grades could be used to facilitate comparisons between different substances and could be used in hazard and risk assessments when many substances are involved.

2.2.3. Initial assessments

The assessments made for the different polymers do not cover the strict definition of hazard assessments (described in 1.8) and are, therefore, called initial assessments. These mainly comprise assessments of non-classified substances based on 1) available information from OECD SIDS Initial Assessment Reports of substances, 2) assessments of other hazardous substances used than monomers, and 3) comparisons between hazard rank and global annual production. Global annual production was used as a rough measure for quantifying the hazard in order to identify which polymers should be prioritised for further risk assessments.

Exposure and effect assessment have been discussed but were not possible to include in this study. Even when dealing with single chemicals, such assessments can be a hard challenge, although easy compared to assessing complex products such as plastic products.

3. Results and discussion

In this chapter the results from papers [I-V] are summarized and discussed.

3.1. Acute toxicity from product leachates

Acute toxicity was seen in all toxicity studies [I-IV] in approximately 30% of the samples.

3.1.1 Toxicity of plastic products and synthetic textiles

Twenty-eight of the leachates from the 83 studied plastic products and synthetic textiles [I-III] showed acute toxicity to *Daphnia magna* (Table 1). This represents 33.7% of the tested

products. Since the highest test concentration was lower (100 g/L) for the products in paper I, the results can also be expressed as 22 of the 83 tested (i.e. 26.5%) had 48-h EC50 ranging between 1 and \approx 100 g/L. The toxic products from paper I are shown in Figure 4.

Product	Plastic type	48 h EC50s g plastic/L		TIE indication	Leaching test	
	-	Repl 1 Repl 2		of toxicant		
Plastic products						
I. Artificial leather, brand S	Plasticised PVC	8	8	organics (& metals)	24 h shaking 22°	
I. Artificial leather, brand,G	Polyurethane	38	31		24 h shaking 22°	
I. Artificial leather, brand M	Plasticised PVC	26	22	organics (& metals)	24 h shaking 22°	
I. Floor	Platicised PVC with polyurethane surface	54	50		24 h shaking 22°	
 Children's handbag 	Polyurethane	44	54		24 h shaking 22°	
. Bath tub squirt toys	Plasticised PVC	≈ 100	59		24 h shaking 22°	
. Inflatable bathing ring	Plasticised PVC	71	75		24 h shaking 22°	
. Table cloth	Plasticised PVC	62	76		24 h shaking 22°	
I. Watering can	High-density-polyethylene	17	24		3 d diffusion 50°	
I. Laboratory gloves	Plasticised PVC	2	4	metals	3 d diffusion 50°	
I. Boat fender	Plasticised PVC	21	11	organics	3 d diffusion 50	
I. Arm pads for floating	Plasticised PVC	79	70	organics	3 d diffusion 50	
 Rain poncho 	Plasticised PVC	172	160	organics (& metals?)	3 d diffusion 50	
I. Wet room wall carpet	Plasticised PVC	235	219		3 d diffusion 50	
I. Super epoxy (filler) ^a	Epoxy (cured)	10	2	organics	3 d diffusion 50	
I. Marine epoxy (filler) ^a	Epoxy (cured)	9	6	organics	3 d diffusion 50	
 Quick epoxy glue^a 	Epoxy (cured)	44	39		3 d diffusion 50	
I. Laminating epoxy ^a	Epoxy (cured)	>80	27		3 d diffusion 50	
I. Epoxy putty (sealant) ^a	Epoxy (cured)	114	99		3 d diffusion 50°	
Synthetic textiles						
II. Awning cloth ^b	Polyacrylonitrile (acrylic) impregnated with polytetrafluorethylene (PTFE; Teflon®)	1	1	organics	3 d diffusion 50°	
II. Furniture fabric	Polypropylene	4	3		3 d diffusion 50°	
II. Mesh fabric ^b	Plasticised PVC coated polyester (PET)	7	8	organics	3 d diffusion 50°	
II. Baby diaper outer material c	Polypropylene and polyethylene	75	68		24 h shaking 22	
II. Knitted muffler	Polyacrylonitrile (acrylic)	108	131		3 d diffusion 50	
II. Furniture fabric	Polyacrylonitrile (acrylic; 73%), polyester (27%)	176	185		3 d diffusion 50°	
II. Curtain	Polyamide (nylon)	172	145		3 d diffusion 50	
II. Wool imitation fabric	Polyacrylonitrile (acrylic)	124	180		3 d diffusion 50	
II. Stretch pants (golden)	Polyester (92%), thermoplastic polyurethane (elastane; 8%)	210	201		3 d diffusion 50	

Table 1. The 28 toxic plastic product [I, II] and synthetic textile [III] leachates and their 48-h EC50s for *Daphnia magna* (modified from papers I-III).

^a Cured epoxy resin ^b Technical fabric

^c The non-woven material was tested, excluding the absorbing core and covering top sheet. Some unspecified elastic material was also present.

The applications for the products varied, and no specific product category was tested. Examples of product categories include drinking water and ground pipes, floors, fillers, mattress, household articles (e.g. food and water containers, table cloths, plates), articles intended for small children (toys, floating aid and diapers), garbage bag, rain and skin protection, and synthetic textiles (e.g. clothes and furniture and technical fabrics). The sample size for the different product categories is not large enough to draw general conclusions for respective product category. However, a few patterns have been noted. Considerably many leachates from products intended for children (5/13) were toxic. These include a floating ring, arm pads for floating, children's handbag, a bath tub squirt toy, and a diaper (excluding the absorbing core and top sheet). None of the 12 leachates from articles for food or drinking water contact were acutely toxic, an outcome which was expected since there are regulations for food contact materials (mentioned in 1.3). Among the synthetic textiles technical fabrics and furniture fabrics were among the most toxic ones, and the fabrics in the clothes category were less toxic.

Figure 4. Plastic products (from paper I) which caused toxic leachates, i.e.: artificial leathers (brand S, G and M), children's handbag, bath tub squirt toys, floor material, table cloth (transparent), and inflatable bathing ring. The CD was only toxic when cut into pieces and the silver layer was exposed [I].



Also the distribution of polymer types is uneven among the products, and the sample sizes are too small draw conclusions valid for the polymer type. However, a few patterns can be seen, most evident for PVC and epoxy. The number of toxic samples per polymer type is presented in Table 2. Leachates causing acute toxicity were produced by all epoxy products (5/5), almost all (11/13) plasticised PVC products, three out of four soft polyurethane products (including those mixed), four out of six polyacrylonitrile fabrics (including those mixed), and only one each of the 13 polyethylene, 10 polyester and 9 polypropylene products. The two rigid PVC products were not toxic. The toxic products were either soft to semi-soft plastic products (mainly made of plasticised PVC, and a few made of polyurethane), or epoxy products, or textile products. One exception was a high-density polyethylene watering can (Table 1).

Table 2. Distribution of tested polymers types and toxic product leachates.

Plastic polymer	Toxic leachates/ tested leachates
Polyethylene (HDPE 1/8; LDPE 0/1; MDPE 0/4)	1/13
Polyethylene and/or polypropylene	1/4
Polypropylene	1/9
Rigid PVC	0/2
Plasticised PVC	11/13
Polyurethane/plasticised PVC mix	1/1
Polyurethane	2/3
Polyester/thermoplastic polyurethane	1/2
Polyester	0/8
Polyacrylonitrile/polyester mix	1/1
Polyacrylonitrile (acrylics)	2/4
Polytetrafluorethylene (PTFE; Teflon)/ polyacrylonitrile mix	1/1
Polytetrafluorethylene (PTFE; Teflon)	0/1
Nylon	1/3
Nylon/polyurethane mix	0/1
Nylon/polyester mix	0/1
Epoxy	5/5
Acrylonitrile-butadiene-styrene	0/6
Polystyrene	0/2
Polycarbonate	0/1
Polymethyl methacrylate	0/1
Melamine-formaldehyde	0/1

In bold: polymer types with toxic leachates.

Release of non-polymeric substances is expected to be larger for more rubbery (soft) polymers, e.g. the plasticised PVC and soft polyurethane products, because they have larger gaps between the polymer molecules, compared to crystalline polymers which have a greater degree of molecular packing (Brydson, 1999; Godwin and Krauskopf, 2008). Plasticised PVC also contains larger amounts of additives which may be available for leaching. For instance plasticisers can be used in amounts up to 60 percentages by weight, but most commonly 35-40 weight percent is used (Navarro et al., 2010). For the epoxy products uncured residuals from resin and/or hardener are likely to have caused the observed toxicity. Polyacrylonitrile and polyacrylonitrile mix fabrics were overrepresented among the toxic textile leachates. However, a valid comparison between plastic fibre types was uneven, mixed fabrics were involved, and the toxicants were not identified and could, therefore, have been any textile processing chemical.

The initial Toxicity Identification Evaluations (TIE) made on the most toxic leachates indicated that hydrophobic (non-polar) organics were the major cause of toxicity for nine of the ten tested leachates, and that cationic metals may have been responsible for some of the toxicity in several of the samples (Table 1). For the laboratory gloves the TIE indicated that cationic metals were the major cause of toxicity, and metal release was also confirmed by chemical analysis [II].

3.1.2. Toxicity of discarded electronic products

Among the discarded electronic products 18 of the 68 leachates showed acute toxicity to *Daphnia magna* [IV]. This represents 26.5%, which is less than for the plastic products and synthetic textiles [I-III]. These results are, however, not comparable because the highest test concentrations for the tested electronic product were much lower for metal parts (25 g/L) and the mixed material parts (50 g/L), than for the plastic product and synthetic textiles (100-250 g/L). If instead only the 48-h EC50 values ≤ 25 g/L are considered, a higher share of low EC50s (i.e. more toxic) were found among electronic products, than among the plastic and textile products. However, the test set-up was slightly different, and besides, studies like these should primarily be used for comparing a more similar category of products.

The eight most toxic leachates had 48-h EC50s ranging from 0.4 to 20 g/L and belonged to the metal or the mixed material category (Table 3). All five tested electronic products contained components that generated at least one toxic leachate. The TIE indicated that cationic metals were the major cause of toxicity for the majority of the leachates, and that hydrophobic organics may have been involved to a lesser extent in a couple of the leachates.

Sample	Component(s)	Type of electronic	48 h EC50 g/L		TIE indication of	
		product	Repl 1	Repl 2	toxicant	
30 metal	IDE cable clips	Computer	5.4	5.7	metals	
31 metal	Metal studs	Computer	4.4	7.9	metals	
4 mixed mat.	Circuit sheet	Keyboard	0.9	0.4	-	
37 mixed mat.	Circuit sheet	Keyboard	2.3	2.7	cations	
14 mixed mat.	Circuit board	Computer mouse	6.6	7.8	metals, (organics?)	
10 mixed mat.	Cord	Phone modem	18	13		
18 mixed mat.	Mixed parts (screen frame, microphone, speaker, antenna)	Cell phone	15	18	metals	
1 mixed mat.	Circuit board	Keyboard	13	20	metals	

Table 3 The eight most toxic leachates from discarded electronic product components made of metals and mixed materials respectively and Daphnia magna 48-h EC50s (modified from paper IV).

Leaching was performed by diffusion for 3 d at 23°C.

None of the tested 13 plastic components showed any toxicity at the highest test concentration (100 g/L). Possible explanations for lack of toxicity could be that hard plastics are not particularly acutely toxic under the existing test conditions [I-II]; that possible content of readily available non-polymeric substances, which are the most likely to leach under the specific test conditions, had already been released during the use phase or were not released in high enough concentrations; and that most plastic pieces were covers and casings which had to be cleaned with a damp cloth to remove dirt prior to leaching, and this may also have removed some possible surface contaminants. In other studies plastic fractions from electronic products have been shown to release brominated flame retardants mainly to methanol (20%), and to a lesser extent to distilled water (Kim et al., 2006). The plastic fraction can also be contaminated with heavy metals. For instance, Morf et al. (2007) found average concentrations >1000 mg/kg for Cu, Sb, Sn, Zn, Pb, and Ni in the plastic fraction of various electronic products.

3.1.3. Acute toxicity and other toxic effects

The laboratory studies in papers I-IV show the acute toxicity of product leachates. This type of toxicity requires exposure to high concentrations of toxicants, or exposure to very acutely toxic toxicants, in order for the adverse effect (e.g. immobility, death) to occur. This means that large amounts of toxicants or very toxic chemicals had to leach from the materials under the short leaching period (1-3 days) in deionised water. For many plastic products leaching of chemical substances from the plastic materials is more likely to occur at low concentrations under a prolonged time period, and in many cases also under the influence of degradation. This statement is based on: a) the available data of chemical release from plastic products (examples given under 1.5) which are usually measured in the lower concentrations ranges, and b) on the physical structure of the polymer in which the gaps between polymer molecules are often quite small and, thereby, decreases the migration potential. Many other toxic effects such as carcinogenicity, mutagenicity, reproductive toxicity, sensitisation and chronic aquatic toxicity, as well as endocrine disruption, are not detected in the acute toxicity tests, but are common for many of the chemicals used for producing plastic polymers, as shown in paper V. However, acute toxicity tests can be used for screening purposes to identify toxic products, but should not be used alone to conclude that a certain plastic product is non-toxic.

3.2. Hazard ranking and initial assessments

In this section only some of the results from paper V are presented and the reader is referred to this paper for further information. The plastic polymers that ranked as the most hazardous ones are made of monomers that are classified as mutagenic and/or carcinogenic (category 1A or 1B). These polymers belong to the polymer families of polyurethanes, polyacrylonitriles, PVC, epoxy resins, and styrenic copolymers (ABS, SAN and HIPS). All have a large global annual production, ranging between 1 and 37 million tons. PVC has the largest production of them, accounting for 17% (by weight) of the world plastic demand (PlasticsEurope MRG, 2008). All these highly ranked polymers should be prioritised for assessments of risks.

A considerable number of polymers (31 out of 55) are made of monomers that have hazard classifications belonging to the two highest (i.e. levels *IV-V*) of the five hazard levels in the ranking model. These polymers are presented in Table 4. The polymers which are made of level *IV* monomers and, in addition, have a large global annual production (1-5 million tons) are phenol formaldehyde resins, unsaturated polyesters, polycarbonate, polymethyl methacrylate, and urea-formaldehyde resins.

	(modified from paper V).						
Rank	Hazard score	Polymer	Monomers (weight%)				
1	13844	Polyurethane (PUR) ^a , polyether based flexible foam, example	Propylene oxide (58); Toluene-diisocyanate (29); Ethylene oxide (7); HCF-134a (6)*				
2	12379	Polyacrylonitrile (PAN) with comonomer, example acrylamide	Acrylonitrile (92); Acrylamide (8)				
3	11521	Polyacrylonitrile (PAN)	Acrylonitrile (100)				
4	10599	Polyacrylonitrile (PAN) with comonomer, example vinyl acetate	Acrylonitrile (92); Vinyl acetate (8)				
5	10551	Polyvinyl chloride (PVC), plasticized, example with most toxic plasticiser	Vinyl chloride (50); Plasticiser: Benzyl butyl phthalate (BBP) (50)				
6	10001	Polyvinyl chloride (PVC), rigid	Vinyl chloride (100)				
7*	7384*	Polyurethane (PUR) ^a , polyether based rigid foam, example	Propylene oxide (31); 4.4'-methylenediphenyl diisocyanate (MDI) (52); Sorbitol (13)*; Cyclopentane (4)				
8	7139	Epoxy resin DGEBPA ^a , low mw (450), example with most toxic curing agent	Bisphenol A (45); Epichlorohydrin (37); 4,4'-methylenedianiline (MDA) (18)				
9	6957	Modacrylic, example with vinylidene chloride	Acrylonitrile (60); Vinylidene chloride (40)				
10	6552	Acrylonitrile-butadiene-styrene (ABS) terpolymer	Styrene (58); Acrylonitrile (22); 1,3-butadiene (20)				
11*	5001*	Polyvinyl chloride (PVC), 50% non-classified plasticiser	Vinyl chloride (50); Diisodecyl phthalate DIDP (50)*				
12	4515	Epoxy resin DGEBPA ^a , low mw (450), example with least toxic curing agent	Bisphenol A (43); Epichlorohydrin (35); 4,4'-diamino diphenyl sulfone (DDS) (22)				
13	4226	Epoxy resin DGEBPA ^a , high mw (3750), example with non-classified curing agent	Bisphenol A (67); Epichlorohydrin (30); Dicyandiamide (3)				
14	2788	Styrene-acrylonitrile (SAN) copolymer	Styrene (76); Acrylonitrile (24)				
15	1628	High-impact polystyrene (HIPS)	Styrene (92); 1,3-butadiene (8)				
16	1500	Polyoxymethylene (POM), homopolymer	Formaldehyde (100)				
16	1500	Phenol formaldehyde resins (PF) ^a , example resol	Phenol (61); Formaldehyde (39)				
17	1450	Phenol formaldehyde resins (PF) ^a , example novolacs	Phenol (72); Formaldehyde (18); Hexamethylenetetramine (10)				
18*	1414*	Unsaturated polyester ^a (UP), example with methyl metacrylate	Phthalic anhydride (31); Methyl methacrylate (30?); Propylene glycol (18)*; Maleic anhydride (21)				
19**	1187**	Poly(m-phenyleneisophtalamide) (MPD-I) (Nomex®)	Isophthaloyl chloride (65)**; m-phenylenediamine (35)				
19	1177	Polycarbonate (PC), example with phosgene	Bisphenol A (70?); Phosgene (30?)				
20*	1117*	Unsaturated polyester ^a (UP), example with styrene	Phthalic anhydride (31); Styrene (30); Maleic anhydride (21); Propylene glycol (18)*				
21**	1094**	Thermoplastic polyurethanes (TPU) polyester based rigid example	Adipic acid, Ethylene glycol & 1,4-Butanediol** (35); 4,4'- methylenediphenyl diisocyanate (MDI) (49); 1,4-Butanediol (16)*				
22	1021	Polymethyl methacrylate (PMMA)	Methyl methacrylate (100)				
23	897	Polyphenylene sulfide (PPS)	1,4-dichlorobenzene (65); Sodium sulphide (35)				
24*	882*	Melamine-formaldehyde resin (MF) ^a	Formaldehyde (59); Melamine (41)*				
25	871	Polyoxymethylene (POM) copolymer, example with ethylene oxide	Trioxymethylene (96); Ethylene oxide (4)				
26**	829**	Poly(p-phenyleneterephtalamide) (PPD-T) (Kevlar®)	Terephthaloyl chloride (66)**; p-phenylenediamine (34)				
27*	750*	Urea-formaldehyde resin (UF) ^a	Formaldehyde (50); Urea (50)*				
28**	610**	Polycarbonate (PC), example with diphenyl carbonate	Bisphenol A (50); Diphenyl carbonate (50)**				
29**	556**	Thermoplastic polyurethanes (TPU) polyester based glycol soft example	Adipic acid, Ethylene glycol & 1,4-Butanediol (70); 4,4'- methylenediphenyl diisocyanate (MDI) (24); 1,4-Butanediol (6)**				

Table 4. Hazard ranked plastic polymers that are composed of monomers with hazard classifications that belong to hazard levels IV or V (modified from paper V).

 ^a Thermosetting plastics
 In bold: monomers with level *IV* and/or level *V* hazard classifications. These are presented in Table 5.
 *Contains ≥10 wt% non-classified substance, but with indication of low level of hazard according to SIDS initial assessment reports.
 *Contains ≥10 wt% non-classified substance, for which ranking may be underestimated, due to elevated concern according to SIDS initial assessment reports, or lack of data.

The most frequent hazard classifications among the monomers in the 55 polymers were: skin sensitization 1, respiratory irritation 1, acute toxicity 3 (inhaled; skin; oral, respectively), serious eye irritation 2, carcinogenic 1A & 1B, and skin corrosion 1A & 1B. Environmental hazard classifications were less frequent for the monomers than health hazard classifications. The monomers which have hazard classifications that at least belong to hazard level *IV* are presented in Table 5.

Table 5. Monomers from Table 4 that have hazard classifications, which at least belong to hazard level IV.
Classifications belonging to hazard levels I-II are not shown (modified from paper V).

Level IV and V monomers Hazard classifications and category code (hazard levels III-V)		Hazard score	
1,3-butadiene	Carcinogenicity 1A (V), Mutagenicity 1B (V)	20001	
1,4-dichlorobenzene	Aquatic chronic 1 (IV), Carcinogenicity 2 (III), Aquatic acute 1 (III)	1210	
4,4'-methylenedianiline (MDA)	Carcinogenicity 1B (V), Mutagenicity 2 (IV), Skin sensitization 1 (IV), Specific target organ toxicity -single exposure 1 (IV), Specific target organ toxicity - repeated exposure 2 (III), Aquatic chronic 2 (III)	13200	
4,4'-methylenediphenyl diisocyanate (MDI)	Respiratory sensitization 1 (IV), Skin sensitization 1 (IV), Carcinogenicity. 2 (III), Specific target organ toxicity - repeated exposure 2 (III)	2240	
Acrylamide	Carcinogenicity 1B (V), Mutagenicity 1B (V), Specific target organ toxicity - repeated exposure 1 (IV), Reproductive toxicity 2 ^f (III), Acute toxicity 3 [°] (III)	22240	
Acrylonitrile	Carcinogenicity 1B (V), Skin Sensitization 1 (IV), Acute toxicity 3 ^{o,d,i} (III), Serious eye damage 1 (III), Aquatic chronic 2 (III)	11521	
Benzyl butyl phthalate (BBP) (Note: plasticiser)	Reproductive toxicity 1B ^{FD} (V), Aquatic chronic 1 (IV), Aquatic acute 1 (III)	11100	
Bisphenol A	Skin sensitization 1 (IV), Reproductive toxicity 2 f (III), Serious eye damage 1 (III)	1210	
Epichlorohydrin	Carcinogenicity 1B (V), Skin sensitization 1 (IV), Skin corrosion 1B (III), Acute toxicity 3 ^{o,d,i} (III)	11400	
Ethylene oxide	Carcinogenicity 1B (V), Mutagenicity 1B (V), Acute toxicity 3 ⁱ (III)	20131	
Formaldehyde	Skin sensitization 1 (IV), Carcinogenicity 2 (III), Acute toxicity 3 ^{0,d,i} (III), Skin corrosion 1B (III)	1500	
Hexamethylenetetramine	Skin sensitization 1 (IV)	1000	
Maleic anhydride	Respiratory sensitization 1 (IV), Skin sensitization 1 (IV), Skin corrosion 1B (III)	2110	
Methyl methacrylate	Skin sensitization 1 (IV)	1021	
m-phenylenediamine	Mutagenicity 2 (IV), Skin sensitization 1 (IV), Aquatic chronic 1 (IV), Aquatic acute 1 (III), Acute toxicity 3 ^{o,d,i} (III)	3410	
Phenol	Mutagenicity 2 (IV), Acute toxicity 3 ^{o,d,i} (III), Specific target organ toxicity - repeated exposure 2 (III), Skin corrosion 1B (III)	1500	
Phosgene	Acute toxicity 2 ⁱ (IV), Skin corrosion 1B (III)	1100	
p-phenylenediamine	Aquatic chronic 1 (IV), Skin sensitization 1 (IV), Aquatic acute 1 (III), Acute toxicity 3 ^{o,d,i} (III)	2410	
Propylene oxide	Carcinogenicity 1B (V), Mutagenicity 1B (V)	20061	
Toluene-diisocyanate (TDI)	Acute toxicity 2 ⁱ (IV), Respiratory sensitization 1 (IV), Carcinogenicity 2 (III)	3140	
Vinyl chloride	Carcinogenicity 1A (V)	10001	

o,d,itoxic by oral, dermal and inhalation route

^{FD}may damage **f**ertility and the unborn child (**d**evelopment)

fsuspected of damaging fertility

In bold: level IV and V classifications

Several solvents used during polymerisation are classified as carcinogenic and mutagenic, or toxic for reproduction (category 1A & 1B), or very toxic to aquatic life with long lasting effects (aquatic chronic 1), and the most hazardous catalysts are classified as aquatic chronic 1 (see paper V).

Polyethylenes and polypropylene, which alone account for 54% of the world production of plastics (PlasticsEurope MRG, 2008), ranked as least hazardous, as did polyvinyl acetate and ethylene vinyl acetate. Also polyethylene terephthalate (PET), which also have a considerable global annual production, ranked as not particularly hazardous. The monomers used to produce PET were not classified so there is some uncertainty, however, the SIDS Initial assessment reports indicated low level of concern.

Since there is neither a hazard class in the GHS, nor hazard classifications in the CLP for endocrine disrupters, they could not be included in the ranking model. A few of the monomers used in plastics are under evaluation for endocrine disrupting properties within the European Union strategy for endocrine disrupters (European Commission, 2008). These include bisphenol A (used in polycarbonate and the main epoxy resin DGEBPA; diglycidylether of bisphenol A), styrene (used in polystyrene and polystyrene copolymers), epichlorohydrin (used in the main epoxy resin DGEBPA) and some phthalates (used in PVC) (Groshart and Okkerman, 2000; Okkerman and van der Putte, 2002). They have preliminary been assigned category 1 based on evidence of human effects, and assigned high level of concern due to risk of high exposure (Groshart and Okkerman, 2000; Okkerman and van der Putte, 2002). The polymers containing these monomers could be ranked as more hazardous if endocrine disruption is identified.

Another factor that can affect the ranking is a subsequent assessment of the environmental fate of the monomers in the hazardous ranked polymers. For instance, if the monomer is very volatile and/or very rapidly photo-degrading, readily biodegradable, and not bioaccumulating, the hazards may mainly be confined to the production phase with worker exposure through air. This is because many of the monomers and solvents used are volatile.

In paper V hazardous substances used in the production of different plastic polymers were identified. From a general point of view all level V substances ought to be considered as candidates for phase out. However, if no alternatives exist, the risks should be evaluated for decisions on either need for risk reduction measures or phase out. For level *IV* substances it is advisable with substitution when less hazardous alternatives exist, and evaluation of the need for risk reduction measures if there are no alternatives.

The hazard ranking model was found to be a useful tool for identify hazardous substances in polymer production and for ranking the polymers, and could be used in other hazard or risk assessments for comparing substances, mixtures or articles. The results from paper V and its

supplementary material can be used for further hazard and risk assessment of those plastic polymers identified as hazardous.

3.3. Most hazardous ranked polymers versus toxic products

When comparing the polymers types which were ranked as most hazardous with the leachates from plastic products that were toxic to *Daphnia magna*, there is a correlation. The most hazardously ranked polymers polyurethane, polyacrylonitrile, polyvinyl chloride, and epoxy, were also the polymers used in the products that had the most toxic leachates, with a few exceptions.

Since the ranking is based on monomer composition this would, if this correlation is valid also for a greater number of plastics, mean that residual monomers were leached in such high quantities from these products to cause acute toxicity. For the epoxy products, this correlation is likely to be valid. Uncured resin DGEBPA or its monomers (bisphenol A and epichlorohydrin) and some of the curing agents are the most likely cause of toxicity seen for the epoxy products. For the other polymer types there are several other possible explanations for toxicity. The PVC and polyurethane products were soft to semi-soft, which facilitates migration of chemicals. In the plasticised PVC also the quantities of plasticisers and other non-bound additives, which may be available for leaching, are larger than for other plastic types. The polyacrylonitrile products were synthetic textiles. Any residual monomers in the fibres are according to Smith (2003) likely to be released during textile manufacturing processes, and, besides, there are many other possible chemical residues emanating from the processing of the textile fabric that could cause toxicity. Other reasons that argue against monomers being responsible for most of the toxicity seen in the leachates are that: a) the residual monomer content is generally quite low in a plastic product and, therefore, possible effects are more likely to be seen in chronic studies, b) many of the hazardous monomers are volatile and may have been lost during the leaching and preparation of solutions for toxicity testing, and c) none of the monomers which the tested plastic products were composed of are classified as very acute toxic to aquatic organisms, i.e. aquatic acute (category 1) (Table 2, paper V).

4. Conclusions

- Substances causing acute toxicity to *Daphnia magna* leached from one third of all 83 tested plastic products and synthetic textiles even during the short term (1-3 d) leaching period in deionised water [I-III].
- The toxic leachates came mainly from products that were soft to semi-soft, i.e. plasticised PVC (11/13) and polyurethane (3/4), and from epoxy products (5/5), and from synthetic textiles made from various plastic fibres [I-III].
- Only one each of the 13 polyethylene, 10 polyester and 9 polypropylene leachates were acutely toxic [I-III].
- A considerable number of leachates from products intended for children (5/13) were toxic [I-III].
- None of the 12 leachates from articles for food or drinking water contact were acutely toxic [I, II].
- The toxic leachates from discarded electronic products came from the mixed material or the metal fraction, but none came from the pure plastic fraction [IV].
- Toxicity Identification Evaluation, performed on some leachates, indicated that the major toxicants were hydrophobic organics for the plastic product [I, II] and synthetic textile [III] leachates, and metals for the electronic product leachates [IV].
- Many other toxic responses than acute toxicity are highly relevant in plastic leachates [V], and leaching is suspected to be more likely to occur at low concentrations during a long period of time.
- The plastic polymers ranked as most hazardous are made of monomers classified as either carcinogenic or both carcinogenic and mutagenic (category 1A or 1B) [V].
- These belong to the polymer families of polyurethanes, polyacrylonitriles, PVC, epoxy resins, and styrenic copolymers (ABS, SAN and HIPS), and have a large global production (1-37 million tons/year). PVC accounts for 17% of the global production of plastics [V].
- The polymers that ranked as least hazardous, i.e. polypropylene and polyethylene, account for 54% of the global production of plastics [V].

- A considerable number of polymers (31 out of 55) are made of monomers that belong to the two highest of the ranking model's hazard levels, i.e. levels *IV* and *V* [V].
- Polymers which are composed of level *IV* monomers, and also have a large global production (1-5 million tons/year), are phenol formaldehyde resins, unsaturated polyesters, polycarbonate, polymethyl methacrylate, and urea-formaldehyde resins [V].
- The most toxic plastic product leachates [I, II, III] were dominated by the polymers which had been ranked as the most hazardous [V], however, in many cases additives were suspected to be a more likely cause of toxicity than monomers.
- For several of the identified hazardous substances used in polymer production the risks ought to be evaluated for decisions on need for risk reduction measures, substitution, or even phase out [V].
- The hazard ranking model is a useful tool for comparing substances, mixtures or articles which can be used in hazard and risk assessment.
- There is a need to assess the risks from exposure in a wider context, including plastic pollution in the environment, degradation products, hazardous additives and mixture toxicity.

5. A more sustainable use of plastics

Considering

- the large global production of plastics and their omnipresence in both society and the environment,
- the persistence and partial degradation of plastic products,
- the large amounts of plastic waste and microplastic pollution in the world oceans,
- plastic diversity by means of types and applications,
- littering, poor waste management and low recycling rates,
- recycling obstacles because of heterogeneity,

as well as

• the use of hazardous chemicals in production, and the potential emissions of hazardous chemicals during the entire lifecycle,

there is a great need to assess the risks associated with plastics.

Exposure and effect assessments are important in order to assess the risks. This can be done by complementing the work in paper V, with predictions of environmental fate for level Vand level IV monomers, and with data on degradation and degradation products of plastic materials under environmental conditions. Long term leaching, which reflects specific exposure scenarios during the use phase and the end of life phase under the influence of degradation, would be valuable, and bioassays studying chronic effects would be desirable. Research on occurrence of plastics in the oceans and the effects of microplastics is ongoing (Bowmer and Kershaw, 2010), and important considering the extensive microplastic pollution. In conclusion, there is too little knowledge of the release of chemicals from plastic products and potential effects.

"In today's world, life without plastics is incomprehensible" (quotation from American Chemistry Council, 2011). That is very true, plastics are extremely necessary in our modern society, but some of the current use and misuse is not sustainable. A more sustainable use of plastics can be achieved by many measures. There is a large potential for reducing the per capita use in the industrialized world, for instance by eliminating excessive packaging material and practicing material reduction when ever possible. By developing more plastics based on bio-based raw materials, the great dependence on non-renewable crude oil and the environmental consequences of crude oil extraction and refining, as well as the contribution to global warming during the end of life phase, can be decreased. Persistence is desired in many applications for long term use, but for short term and single use applications, especially in the packaging sector, the use and further development of biodegradable plastic materials that are fully degradable in the natural environment, are important. Recycling of plastics involve problems since a homogeneous fraction is needed for a similar grade end-product, but the recycling could be facilitated by practicing ecodesign for recyclability and systems for collecting recyclable fractions. Increased recovery (mechanical, chemical or energy recovery) when possible, saves resources and decreases the area needed for landfill. Global action and strong measures to reduce littering are essential to protect our oceans, coastlines, fresh water ecosystems and also our terrestrial environment.

Finally, the diffuse release of chemicals from consumer products (articles), needs to receive more attention. To decrease the hazards and risks from chemicals associated with plastic production and plastic products, reduction measures, substitution, or phase out of the most hazardous chemicals, and maybe even of some polymers (if risk assessments conclude high risk), are important.

Acknowledgements

First of all, I would like to thank my two supervisors Prof. Göran Dave and Prof. Åke Larsson; extra thanks to Åke for giving me this opportunity and for all support; and extra thanks to Göran for always setting time aside when needed. I also thank the co-authors of papers I-IV: Jeanette Damberg, Maja Halling, Jennifer Ivåker and Ildikó Nordensvan for good work and collaboration in the laboratory studies.

A special thank goes to my colleague and friend Anna Wik who has been closest in field of research and contributed with many valuable discussions and proof reading, as well as providing great company. Other close colleagues/friends who I also thank for a great time and fruitful discussions are: Johanna Bergkvist, Sara Brosché, Helene Ek, Bengt Fjällborg, Zsofia Ganrot, Niklas Hansson, Erik Heyman, Jenny Klingberg, Karolina Nittérus and Ann-Sofie Wernersson. To my office room mates, Zśofia (again), Jenny (again) and Johanna (again): thanks for great company. I am also grateful to Sven Toresson, the most indispensable person at this department, for solving everything that needs to be solved; Niclas Siberg for solving computer related issues; Prof. Håkan Pleijel for many good advise; Prof. Hans Blanck (my examiner) for good advise; Jenny Lycken and Vivian Aldén for facilitating life in the lab; and Ingrid Skoglund for arranging all those long distance library loans. In order not to make this acknowledgment as long as my appendixes, I, in a cluster, thank my former and present colleagues at the former Department of Applied Environmental Sciences and present Dep. of Plant and Environmental Sciences for a terrific time, for nice coffee and lunch breaks, and after work activities, and for making the life as a PhD-student so fun

Outside the department, I thank Niels Jonkers for valuable help, and for organizing the very first SETAC-session on plastics in the environment (2010). I would also like to thank Berit Lithner (my mother-in-law) for the final proof check of this summarizing chapter.

For financial support I thank the following foundations: Wilhelm och Martina Lundgrens Vetenskapsfond, Adlerbertska Stipendiestiftelsen, Stiftelsen Paul och Marie Berghaus donationsfond, and Stiftelsen Henrik Ahrenbergs studiefond, as well as the Department of Plant and Environmental Sciences and the University of Gothenburg.

Finally, I would like to thank my family; especially the part that deserves the absolutely greatest thanks, and is the most important: my husband Peter and our two fabulous sons Algot and Eskil.

References

Alger M. 1997. Polymer science dictionary. 2nd ed. Chapman & Hall, London

- Allen NS, Edge M. 1992. Fundamentals of polymer degradation and stabilisation. Elsevier Science Publishers Ltd, Barking
- Al-Malack MH. 2001. Migration of lead from unplasticized polyvinyl chloride pipes. J Haz Mat B82: 263-274
- Al-Salem SM, Lettieri P, Baeyens J. 2009. Recycling and recovery routes of plastic solid waste (PSW): A review. Waste Manag 29: 2625–2643
- American Chemistry Council. 2011. The history of plastics. (web page). <u>http://www.americanchemistry.com/s_plastics/doc.asp?CID=1102&DID=4665</u> (Accessed 21 March 2011)
- Anastas PT, Bickart PH, Kirchhoff MM. 2000. Designing Safer Polymers. John Wiley & Sons, Inc., Wiley-Interscience, New York
- Andrady A. 1998. Biodegradation of plastics monitoring what happens. In: Pritchard G (ed) Plastics additives: an A-Z reference. Chapman & Hall, London, pp 32-40
- Andrady AL, Neal MA. 2009. Applications and societal benefits of plastics. Phil Trans R Soc B, 364: 1977-1984
- Araújo PHH, Sayer C, Poco JGR, Giudici R. 2002. Techniques for reducing residual monomer content in polymers: a review. Polym Eng Sci 42: 1442-1468
- Barnes DKA, Milner P. 2005. Drifting plastic and its consequences for sessile organism dispersal in the Atlantic Ocean. Mar Biol 146: 815-825
- Barnes KA, Galgani F, Thompson RC, Barlaz M. 2009. Accumulation and fragmentation of plastic debris in global environments. Phil Trans R Soc B 364: 1985-1998
- Bjerre Hansen J, Andersen L. 2006. Leaching tests for risk assessment of contaminated areas basis report 2a: leaching tests for inorganic substances (report in English with Swedish title). In: Bjerre Hansen J, Andersen L, Grøn C. (eds) Laktester för Riskbedömning av Förorenade Områden. Underlagsrapport 2a och 2b. Rapport 5557. Swedish Environmental Protection Agency, Stockholm, pp 1–51
- Bowmer T, Kershaw P. 2010. Proceedings of the GESAMP International Workshop on micro-plastic particles as a vector in transporting persistent, bio-accumulating and toxic substances in the oceans. 28-30th June 2010, GESAMP Reports & Studies No. 82 - final: pre-publication copy. GESAMP (Joint Group of Experts on the Scientific Aspects of Marine Environmental Protection), UNESCO-IOC, Paris. <u>http://www.gesamp.org/data/gesamp/files/media/Publications/Reports_and_studies_82/gallery_1510/ob</u> ject 1670 large.pdf (Accessed 25 March 2011)
- Braun D, Cherdron H, Rehahn M, Ritter H, Voit B. 2005. Polymer Synthesis: Theory and practice -Fundamentals, methods, experiments. 4th ed. Springer-Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg
- Brede C, Fjeldal P, Skjevrak I, Herikstad H. 2003. Increased migration levels of bisphenol A from polycarbonate baby bottles after dishwashing, boiling and brushing. Food Addit and Contam 20: 684-689
- British Plastic Federation. 2011. Oil consumption. <u>http://www.bpf.co.uk/Press/Oil_Consumption.aspx</u> (Accessed 26 March 2011)
- Browne MA, Dissanyake A, Galloway TS, Lowe D, Thompson RC. 2008. Ingested microscopic plastic translocates to the circulatory system of the mussel, Mytilus edulis (L.). Environ Sci Technol 42: 5026-5031
- Brydson JA. 1999. Plastic materials. 7th ed. Butterworth-Heinemann, Oxford
- CEN, European Committee for Standardization. 2002. Characterization of Waste Leaching Compliance Test for Leaching of Granular Waste Materials and Sludges. Part 4: One Stage Batch Test at a Liquid to

Solid Ratio of 10 L/kg for Materials with Particle Size Below 10 mm (without or with size reduction). EN 12457-4:2002

- Crompton TR. 2007. Additive migration from plastics into foods. A Guide for the Analytical Chemist. iSmithers Rapra Publishing, Shrewsbury
- Davis, G.A. 1994. Comparative evaluation of chemical ranking and scoring methodologies. EPA Order no. 3N-3545-NAEX
- ECHA, European Chemicals Agency. 2008. Guidance for polymers and monomers. Guidance for the implementation of REACH. May 2008. European Chemicals Agency. <u>http://guidance.echa.europa.eu/docs/guidance_document/polymers_en.htm?time=1300952302</u> (Accessed 23 March 2011)
- Engelhart A. 2010. The fiber year 2009/10. A world survey on textile and nonwovens industry. Oerlikon Textile GmbH & Co. KG, Remscheid.

http://www.oerlikontextile.com/Portaldata/1/Resources/saurer_textile_solutions/media_center/fiber_yea r_2009_10/The_Fibre_Year_2010_en_0607.pdf (Accessed 3 March 2011)

- European Commission. 2003. Technical Guidance Document in support of Commission Directive 93/67/EEC on Risk Assessment for new notified substances, Commission Regulation (EC) No 1488/94 on Risk Assessment for existing substances and Directive 98/8/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council concerning the placing of biocidal products on the market. <u>http://ecb.jrc.ec.europa.eu/tgd/</u> (Accessed 29 March 2011)
- European Commission. 2008. Endocrine disrupters website.

http://ec.europa.eu/environment/endocrine/index_en.htm (Accessed 18 March 2011).

- European Commission. 2009. Commission regulation (EC) No 790/2009 of 10 August 2009 amending, for the purpose of its adaptation to technical and scientific progress, Regulation No 1272/2008 of the European Parliament and of the Council on classification, labelling and packaging of substances and mixtures. http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:L:2009:235:0001:0439:en:PDF (Accessed 28 March 2011)
- European Commission. 2011a. Chemicals/REACH: six dangerous substances to be phased out by the EU. Press release 17 February 2011.

http://europa.eu/rapid/pressReleasesAction.do?reference=IP/11/196&format=HTML&aged=0&languag e=EN&guiLanguage=en (Accessed 20 March 2011)

European Commission. 2011b. Commission directive 2011/8/EU of 28 January 2011 amending Directive 2002/72/EC as regards the restriction of use of Bisphenol A in plastic infant feeding bottles. <u>http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:L:2011:026:0011:0014:EN:PDF</u> (Accessed 21 March 2011)

European Commission. 2011c. REACH (website)

http://ec.europa.eu/environment/chemicals/reach/reach_intro.htm (Accessed 20 March 2011) European Commission 2011d. Food Contact Materials - Legislation on specific materials. (webpage)

http://ec.europa.eu/food/cod/chemicalsafety/foodcontact/spec dirs en.htm (Accessed 21 March 2011)

- European Commission (JRC) Joint Research Centre. (several years) European Union Risk Assessment Report. (several substances).
 - Styrene Part I environment. Final report. Volume 27. 2002a.
 - 1,3-butadiene. Final Report. Volume 20. 2002b.

- 1,2-benzenedicarboxylic acid, di-C8-10 branched alkyl esters, C9-rich and di-"isononyl"phthalate (DINP). Final report. Volume 35. 2003.

- Acrylonitrile. Final report. Volume 32. 2004.

- 4,4'-isopropylidenediphenol (Bisphenol A). Final approved version awaiting publication. 2010. All reports available from: http://www.echemportal.org/echemportal/index?pageID=0&request_locale=en (Accessed 10 January 2011)

European Council. 1982. Council Directive of 18 October 1982 laying down the basic rules necessary for testing migration of the constituents of plastic materials and articles intended to come into contact with foodstuffs (82/711/EEC). <u>http://eur-</u>

lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=CONSLEG:1982L0711:19970901:EN:PDF
(Accessed 21 March 2011)

European Council. 1998. Council directive 98/83/EC of 3 November 1998 on the quality of water intended for human consumption. <u>http://eur-</u>

lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:L:1998:330:0032:0054:EN:PDF (Accessed 21 March 2011)

European Parliament and Council. 2003. Directive 2002/95/EC of the European Parliament and of the council of 27 January 2003 on the restriction of the use of certain hazardous substances in electrical and electronic equipment.

http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:L:2003:037:0019:0023:en:PDF (Accessed 21 March 2011)

European Parliament and Council. 2006. Regulation (EC) No 1907/2006 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 18 December 2006 concerning the Registration, Evaluation, Authorisation and Restriction of Chemicals (REACH), establishing a European Chemicals Agency, amending Directive 1999/45/EC and repealing Council Regulation (EEC) No 793/93 and Commission Regulation (EC) No 1488/94 as well as Council Directive 76/769/EEC and Commission Directives 91/155/EEC, 93/67/EEC, 93/105/EC and 2000/21/EC. <u>http://eur-</u>

lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=oj:1:2006:396:0001:0849:en:pdf

(Accessed 28 March 2011)

European Parliament and Council. 2008. Annex VI, table 3.1 In: Regulation (EC) No 1272/2008 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 16 December 2008 on classification, labelling and packaging of substances and mixtures, amending and repealing Directives 67/548/EEC and 1999/45/EC, and amending Regulation (EC) No 1907/2006.

http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:L:2008:353:0001:1355:en:PDF (Accessed 28 March 2011)

Ex ECB, European Chemicals Bureau. 2011. European INventory of Existing Commercial chemical Substances (EINECS). Database containing 100.204 substances. http://ecb.jrc.ec.europa.eu/esis/index.php?PGM=ein (Accessed 21 March 2011)

Fardell PJ. 1997. Toxicity of plastics and rubber in fire. Rapra Review Reports, volume 69. iSmithers Rapra Publishing, Shrewsbury

- Fernandes AR, Rose M, Charlton C. 2008. 4-Nonylphenol (NP) in food-contact materials: Analytical methodology and occurrence. Food Addit Contam 25:364-372
- Garrison T. 2007. Oceanography: and invitation to marine science, 7th edn. Thomsons books/Cole, Belmont
- Geens T, Apelbaum TZ, Goeyens L, Neels H, Covaci A. 2010. Intake of bisphenol A from canned beverages and foods on the Belgian market, Food Addit Contam: Part A, 27: 1627-1637
- Gnanou Y, Fontanille M. 2008. Organic and physical chemistry of polymers. John Wiley & Sons, Inc, Hoboken
- Godwin AD, Krauskopf LG. 2008. Monomeric plasticizers. In: Grossman RF (ed) Handbook of vinyl formulating. John Wiley & Sons Inc, Hoboken, pp 173-238
- Graham ER, Thompson JT. 2009. Deposit- and suspension-feeding sea cucumbers (Echinodermata) ingest plastic fragments. J of Exp Mar Biol and Ecol 268: 22-29.

Gregory MR, Andrady AL. 2003. Plastics in the environment. In: Andrady AL (ed) Plastics and the environment. John Wiley & Sons, New Jersey, pp 379-401

Gregory MR. 2009. Environmental implication of plastic debris in marine settings – entanglement, ingestion, smothering, hangers-on, hitch-hiking and alien invasions. Phil Trans R Soc B. 364: 2013-2025

Groshart CP, Okkerman PC. 2000. Towards the establishment of a priority list of substances for further evaluation of their role in endocrine disruption - preparation of a candidate list of substances as a basis for priority setting. Final Report, Annex 15 List of 66 substances with categorisation high, medium or low exposure concern. EUROPEAN COMMISSION DG ENV. http://ec.europa.eu/environment/docum/pdf/bkh main.pdf (Accessed 10 January 2011)

Gulati V. 2010. Indian state uses plastic waste for road construction. OneWorld South Asia. (News article) <u>http://southasia.oneworld.net/todaysheadlines/indian-state-uses-plastic-waste-for-road-construction</u> (Accessed 23 January 2011)

Hennesuse-Boxus C, Pacary T. 2003. Emissions from Plastics. Rapra Review Reports, Report 161, vol. 14, no 5. Rapra Technology, Rapra Technology Limited, Shrewsbury

Hiscock KM. 2005. Hydrogeology: principles and practice. Blackwell Publishing, Carlton.

- Hopewell J, Dvorak R, Kosinor E. 2009. Plastics recycling: challenges and opportunities. Phil Trans R Soc B 364: 2115-2126
- Innocenti FD. 2003. Biodegradability and compostability. In: Chiellini E, Solaro R. Biodegradable polymers and plastics. Kluwer Academic/Plenum Publishers, New York, pp 33-46
- IPCS, International Program on Chemical Safety. 2004. IPCS Risk Assessment Terminology. Part 1: ICPS/OECD Key generic terms used in chemical hazard/risk assessment. Part 2: ICPS Glossary of key exposure assessment terminology. WHO, Geneva <u>http://www.who.int/ipcs/methods/harmonization/areas/ipcsterminologyparts1and2.pdf</u> (Accessed 21 March 2011)
- ISO, International Organisation for Standardization. 1996. Water quality Determination of the inhibition of the mobility of Daphnia magna Straus (Cladocera, Crustacea) Acute toxicity test. ISO 6341:1996
- Jonczyk E, Gilron G. 2005. Acute and chronic toxicity testing with *Daphnia* sp. In: Blaisse, C., Férard, J-F. Smal-scale freshwater toxicity investigations: Toxicity test methods. Springer, Dordrecht, pp 337-394
- Khullar M. 2009. Plastic roads offer greener way to travel in India. The New York Times, 13 November 2009. (news article)

http://www.nytimes.com/2009/11/14/business/global/14plastic.html?_r=1&pagewanted=all (Accessed 23 March 2011).

- Kim Y-J, Osako M, Sakai S-i. 2006. Leaching characteristics of polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs) from flame-retardant plastics. Chemosphere 65:506-513
- Koch HM, Calafat, AM. 2009. Human body burdens of chemicals used in plastic manufacture, Philos. Trans. Roy. Soc. B: Biol. Sci. 364: 2063–2078. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2008.0208
- Koivisto S. 1995. Is *Daphnia magna* and ecologically representative zooplankton species in toxicity tests? Environ Pollut 90: 263-267
- La Mantia F. 2002. Handbook of plastics recycling. iSmithers Rapra Publishing, Shrewsbury
- Lavender Law K, Morét-Ferguson S, Maximenko NA, Proskurowski G, Peacock EE, Hafner J, Reddy CM. 2010. Plastic accumulation in the North Atlantic Subtropical Gyre. Science, 329: 1185-1188
- Lokensgard E, Richardson TL. 2004. Industrial plastics: theory and applications. Delmar Learning, New York.

Loyo-Rosales JE, Rosales-Rivera GC, Lynch AM, Rice CP, Torrents A. 2004. Migration of nonylphenol from plastic containers to water and milk surrogate. J Agric Food Chem 52: 2016-2020.

Lundgren B, Jonsson B, Ek-Olausson B. 1999. Materials Emission of Chemicals - PVC Flooring Materials. Indoor Air 9: 202-208

Manson C. 2002. Biology of freshwater pollution. 4th ed. Pearson Education Ltd, Harlow

- Mato Y, Isobe T, Takada H, Kanehiro H, Ohtake C, Kaminuma T. 2001. Plastic resin pellets as a transport medium for toxic chemicals in the marine environment. Environ Sci Technol 35: 318-324.
- Moore CJ, Moore SL, Leecaster MK, Weisberg SB. 2001. A comparison of plastic and plankton in the North Pacific Central Gyre. Marine Pollut Bull 42: 1297-1300
- Moore CJ. 2008. Synthetic polymers in the marine environment: A rapidly increasing, long-term threat. Environ Res 108: 131-9
- Morf LS, Tremp J, Gloor R, Schuppisser F, Stengele M, Taverna R. 2007. Metals, non-metals and PCB in electrical and electronic waste Actual levels in Switzerland. Waste Manag 27: 1306-1316
- Murphy J. 2001. Additives for plastics handbook. Elsevier Science Ltd, Oxford
- Mutsuga M, Kawamura Y, Sugita-Konishi Y, Hara-Kudo Y, Takatori K, Tanamoto K. 2006. Migration of formaldehyde and acetaldehyde into mineral water in polyethylene terephthalate (PET) bottles. Food Addit Contam 23: 212-218
- Navarro R, Pérez Perrino M, Gómez Tardajos M, Reinecke H. 2010. Phthalate Plasticizers Covalently Bound to PVC: Plasticization with Suppressed Migration. Macromol 43: 2377–2381
- Ng KL, Obbard JP. 2006. Prevalence of microplastics in Singapore's coastal marine environment. Marine Pollut Bull 52: 761-767
- Nicholson JW. 2006. The chemistry of polymers. The Royal Society of Chemistry, Cambridge
- Norberg-King TJ, Ausley LW, Burton DT, Goodfellow WL, Miller JL, Waller WT. 2005. Toxicity reduction and Toxicity Identification Evaluations for Effluents, Ambient Waters, and other Aqueous Media. SETAC Press, Pensacola
- O'Brine T, Thompson RC. 2010. Degradation of plastic carrier bags in the marine environment. Marine Pollut Bulletin 60, 2279-2283
- OECD. 2004. Emission scenario document on plastic additives. Series on Emission Scenario documents, No. 3. Paris: Environmental directorate, OECD Environmental Health and Safety Publications
- Okkerman PC, van der Putte I. 2002. Endocrine disrupters. Study on 435 substances with insufficient data. Final Report. Annex 13, The summary profiles of (41) Category 1 chemical groups. EUROPEAN COMMISSION DG ENV.

http://ec.europa.eu/environment/endocrine/documents/bkh_report.pdf#page=1 (Accessed 3 January 2011)

- Olea N, Pulgar R, Pérez P, Olea-Serrano F, Rivas A, Novillo-Fertrell A. et al. 1996. Estrogenicity of resinbased composites and sealants used in dentistry. Environ. Health Perspect. 104: 298–305
- PlasticsEurope. 2009. Compelling facts about plastics. An analysis of European plastics production, demand and recovery for 2008. Brussles: Plastics Europe.

http://www.plasticseurope.org/Documents/Document/20100225141556-

Brochure_UK_FactsFigures_2009_22sept_6_Final-20090930-001-EN-v1.pdf (Accessed 3 January 2011)

PlasticsEurope. 2010. Plastics – the Facts 2010. An analysis of European plastics production, demand and recovery for 2009. PlasticsEurope, Brussels.

http://www.plasticseurope.org/Document/plastics---the-facts-2010.aspx?Page=SEARCH&FoIID=2 (Accessed 25 March 2011)

PlasticsEurope MRG (Market Research Group). 2008. Business Data and Carts 2007. Status September 2008. Plastics Europe Association of Plastics Manufacturers.

http://www.docstoc.com/docs/43982184/Business-Data-and-Charts-2007 (Accessed 21 March 2011)

Ravve A. 2000. Principles of polymer chemistry. 2nd ed. Kluwer Academic, Plenum Publishers, New York

Rijk R, Ehlert K. 2001. Final report. Migration of phthalate plasticizers from soft PVC toys and child care

articles. TNO report V3932. EU contract no. EDT/00/503303. TNO Nutrition and Food Research, Zeist Rosato DV. 1998. Extruding plastics. Practical processing handbook. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Norwell

Rudnik E. 2008. Compostable Polymer Materials. Elsevier Ltd, Amsterdam

- Sajiki J, Miyamotoa F, Fukatabc H, Mori C, Yonekubode J, Hayakawae K. 2007. Bisphenol A (BPA) and its source in foods in Japanese markets. Food Addit Contam: Part A, 24: 103-112
- Sheftel VO. 2000. Indirect food additives and polymers. Migration and toxicology. Lewis Publishers, CRC Press LLL, Boca Ranton
- Secretary-general UN. 2009. Stockholm convention on persistent organic pollutants adoption of amendments to annexes A, B and C. 26 August 2009. <u>http://chm.pops.int/Convention/tabid/54/language/en-US/Default.aspx</u> (Accessed 18 March 2011)
- Selvakumar A, Clark RM, Sivaganesan M. 2002. Costs for water supply distribution system rehabilitation. EPA/600/JA-02/406 2002. US Environmental Protection Agency

http://www.epa.gov/nrmrl/pubs/600ja02406/600ja02406.pdf (Accessed 18 March 2011)

- Skjevrak I, Due A, Gjerstad KO, Herikstad H. 2003. Volatile organic components migrating from plastic pipes (HDPE,PEX and PVC) into drinking water. Water Research 37, 1912–1920
- Smith B. 2003. Wastes from textile processing. In Andrady AL (ed) Plastics in the environment. John Wiley & Sons Inc, Hoboken, pp 243-309
- Swedish EPA. 2007. What concentrations of hazardous substances do we find in the environment? Results from the Swedish Screening Programme 2005–2007. (Part of report in English) Swedish Environmental Protection Agency, Stockholm

http://www.naturvardsverket.se/Documents/publikationer/620-5744-8.pdf

(Accessed 28 March 2011)

- Thompson RC, Olsen Y, Mitchell RP, Davis A, Rowland SJ, John AWG, McGonigle D, Russel AE. 2004. Lost at Sea: Where is all the plastic? Science 304: 838
- Thomsen C, Stigum H, Frøshaug M, Broadwell SL, Becher G, Eggesbø M. 2010. Determinants of brominated flame retardants in breast milk from a large scale Norwegian study. Environ Int 36, 68-74.
- Tölgyessy J, Pitter P, Piatrik M, Prousek J. 1993. The chemistry of waters. In: Tölgyessy, J. (ed) Chemistry and biology of water, air and soil: environmental aspects. Elsevier Science Publishers, Amsterdam, pp 14-36
- Tønning K, Jacobsen E, Pedersen E, Nilsson NH. 2010. Phthalates in products that children are in direct contact with. Danish Technological Institute. Survey of chemical substances in consumer products, No. 109210. Danish Ministry of the Environment and EPA.

http://www.mst.dk/Publikationer/Publications/2010/12/978-87-92708-75-5.htm (Accessed 24 February 2011)

- Wagner M, Oehlmann J. 2009. Endocrine disruptors in bottled mineral water: total estrogenic burden and migration from plastic bottles. Environ Sci Pollut Res 16: 278–286
- Wilkes CE, Summers JW, Daniels CA. 2005. PVC handbook.. Hanser Verlag, München
- Wypych G. 1999. Weathering of plastics: testing to mirror real life performance. Plastics Design Library a division of William Andrew Inc, Norwich
- UN, United Nations. 2009. Globally Harmonized System of Classification and Labelling of Chemicals (GHS). 3rd ed. United Nations <u>http://www.unece.org/trans/danger/publi/ghs/ghs_rev03/03files_e.html</u> (Accessed 10 January 2011)
- UNEP. 2001. Stockholm convention on persistent organic pollutants. Annex A, B and C. Adopted 22 May 2001. <u>http://chm.pops.int/Convention/The%20POPs/tabid/673/language/en-US/Default.aspx</u> (Accessed 18 March 2011)
- US EPA. 1991. Methods for Aquatic Toxicity Identification Evaluations. Phase I Toxicity Characterization Procedures. EPA/600/6-91/003. US Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Research and Development, Washington DC

- US EPA. 2011. The ozone problem. (webpage). <u>http://www.epa.gov/ne/airquality/oz_prob.html</u> (Accessed 28 March 2011)
- Vinyl 2010. 2011. Our history (webpage) Vinyl 2010 is a ten-year voluntary programme on Sustainable Development by the PVC industry. <u>http://www.vinyl2010.org/about-us/our-history.html</u>
- Yamashita R, Tanimura A. 2007. Floating plastic in the Kuroshio Current area, western North Pacific Ocean. Maine Pollut Bull 54: 485-488
- Özlem KE. 2008. Acetaldehyde migration from polyethylene terephthalate bottles into carbonated beverage in Türkiye. Int J Food Sci Tech 43: 333-338